

The evidence supporting the use of CCF in adapting Scotland's forests to the risks of climate change

Victoria Stokes and Gary Kerr October 2009

> The Research Agency of the Forestry Commission



Contents

	Page No.
Executive summary	3
1.0 Introduction	
1.1 What is CCF?	7
1.2 What is climate change?	7
1.3 Climate change risks to Scottish forests	8
2.0 Primary risks of climate change	
2.1 Increased incidence of strong storms	9
2.2 Increased incidence of heavy winter rainfall	11
2.3 Changing growth rates due to increased CO ₂ concentration	14
2.4 Increased temperatures and incidence of drought	16
2.5 Reduced incidence and changed timing of frosts	18
3.0 Secondary risks of climate change	
3.1 Attack by pests and diseases	19
3.2 Implications for <i>in-situ</i> carbon storage	24
3.3 Impact on biodiversity	26
3.4 Changing tree species suitability	27
3.5 Increased deer damage	28
3.6 Changes in timber quality	30
3.7 Changes in weed competition	31
3.8 Changes in phenology and effects on natural regeneration	33
3.9 Forest fires	34
4.0 Conclusions	36
5.0 Acknowledgements	38
6.0 References	39



Executive summary

- 1. The aim of this report is to answer the question: what evidence exists to support the use of Continuous Cover Forestry as part of the strategy to adapt Scotland's forests to the risks of climate change?
- 2. Continuous Cover Forestry (CCF) is an approach to forest management that results in diverse forests: a range of structures is possible, depending on the combination of site and species, and generally there is more than one species in the stand. CCF is therefore not a single entity that can easily be compared with even-aged management, the main silvicultural system presently used to manage forests in Scotland.
- 3. To facilitate the comparison of CCF with even-aged management we have identified three broad categories of CCF: simple structures (consisting of one or two canopy strata of trees); complex structures (consisting of three or more canopy strata) and stands undergoing transformation to CCF. One of the findings of the review is that the ability of CCF to help mitigate risks of future climate change varies with the type of structure.
- 4. Climate change is a term used to describe how regional or local climate is affected by changes in the global climate as a result of anthropogenic emissions of greenhouse gases. It is now generally accepted that climate change is taking place but the magnitude and speed with which changes will occur are less certain. Climate change predictions for Scotland indicate that there will be warmer and drier summers, particularly in the south and east of Scotland, while winters will be milder and wetter with fewer frost days. There is likely to be more winter rainfall with more heavy events; mean wind speed may not change but strong winds may be more frequent. All of these changes will affect forests and may necessitate changes in forest management.
- 5. The main method of conducting the review has been to examine the scientific literature and then discuss the main findings with a range of experts in Forest Research. The subject of the review is complex and there is an enormous amount of written material on climate change and continuous cover forestry (but not both, see below). We hope that the review is comprehensive but we acknowledge that with the time available the coverage of some areas may be better than others.



- 6. Climate change and continuous cover forestry are both subjects about which there is significant uncertainty. With climate change, as mentioned above, the main uncertainty concerns what aspects of the climate will change and the magnitude, speed and geographic distribution of the changes. With continuous cover forestry there is uncertainty about how it will be applied and whether or not the skills base of forest managers is good enough to put it into practice.
- 7. The risks posed by climate change to Scottish forests can be categorised into primary risks, resulting directly from the future climate and extreme weather conditions that may be experienced; and secondary risks, due to biological interactions, ecological responses and other factors. For each of these factors we have rated the potential impact (high/medium/low) on Scottish forests and made a judgement, based on the CCF available evidence, about how can help mitigate the risks Finally, we have rated the evidence on which the (positive/neutral/negative). judgement was based (good/moderate/poor).
- 8. There have been few direct scientific comparisons of the benefits of CCF and evenaged management for many of the risks considered in this report. In fact it quickly became apparent that our knowledge and understanding of the response of even-aged stands is limited for many of the factors considered. However, we have found a limited amount of information comparing CCF and even-aged management for some of the factors considered. Where evidence from direct comparisons does not exist we have based our findings on other appropriate scientific data, knowledge and understanding.
- 9. The main finding of this report is that CCF has potential to help adapt the forests in Scotland to some of the risks of future climate change (Table 1, page 6). The report has identified 5 primary risks and of these 3 could be mitigated using CCF. A further 9 secondary risks were considered and again 3 could be mitigated through the use of CCF. Importantly, of all fourteen risks considered only 2 rated the use of CCF as negative; 3 were rated as neutral and 3 as unknown. The evidence base used to make these judgements varied between poor (for 4 risks), moderate (6) and good (4).
- 10. Detailed consideration for each factor will be important when making site specific decisions. For example, on drought prone sites the ability of CCF to help mitigate future risks is unclear and it would be wise to concentrate on getting the species choice correct, whereas in another area enhancement of biodiversity may be a primary management objective and CCF could have a positive contribution to make.



- 11. At the strategic level, CCF should be viewed as an approach to forest management that seeks to create more diverse forests, both structurally and in terms of species composition. The development of more diverse forests is a sensible way to reduce the risks posed by future changes in the climate. However, this could be achieved using both even-aged management and CCF. Large areas of upland forests have been diversified since the 1980s using the process of 'restructuring' and there is potential for this to be extended; for example, by increased planting of species mixtures. It is clear from this review that CCF also has a role to play and can diversify risks in a different way compared with even-aged management. For example, in a simple CCF structure if a storm affects the overstorey, there is a good chance the understorey can replace it. In a complex CCF structure if a pest or disease affects one species occupying 30% of the stand then the growth of the other species would compensate.
- 12. In terms of positioning Scotland's forest estate to minimise the risks of future climate change the best way forward is to use an appropriate combination of even-aged management and CCF. Unfortunately there is no easy answer to the question: what is the optimum combination of the two approaches to management? At present FC Scotland has the following policy objective for CCF:

'Areas should be designated for continuous cover management within Forest Design Plans where this approach is considered the best way of delivering key pre-determined management objectives, or where the cost-effectiveness of this designation can be readily demonstrated over conventional practice.'

This policy enables forest managers who are confident and interested in CCF to use it wherever they perceive it as the best way of delivering management objectives. This is likely to result in a patchy distribution of the use of CCF in the short to medium term. In terms of mitigating the risks from climate change a more even distribution of uptake is required and a revised policy about CCF may be required to achieve this.



Table 1: Summary of risks of climate change to Scottish forests and potential effects of CCF

Risk to forests in Scotland	Rating of potential	Effect of CCF management	Evidence base for
	impact*	(positive/neutral/	judgement**
		negative)	
Primary risks			
Increased incidence of strong storms	High	Neutral-Positive	Good
Increased incidence of heavy winter rainfall	Medium	Positive	Moderate
Changing growth rates due to increased CO ₂	Medium	Neutral	Good
Increased temperatures and incidence of drought	Medium	Unknown	Poor
Reduced incidence and changed timing of frosts	Low	Positive	Good
Secondary risks			
Attack by pests and diseases - general	High	Positive	Moderate
Pine weevil	High	Positive	Moderate
Green spruce aphid	High	Unknown	Moderate
Heterobasidion annosum	High	Neutral	Poor
Red band needle blight	High	Neutral	Poor
Implications for in-situ carbon storage	High	Positive	Moderate
Impact on biodiversity	High	Positive	Good
Changing tree species suitability	Medium	Negative	Moderate
Increased deer damage	Medium	Neutral	Poor
Changes in timber quality	Medium	Neutral	Moderate
Changes in weed competition	Medium	Unknown	Poor
Changing phenology of natural regeneration	Low	Unknown	Poor
Forest fires	Low	Negative	Moderate

* Impact ratings are:

Low - there will be an impact but it is unlikely to be significant

Medium – there will be a significant impact on a narrow range of economic, social and environmental factors on a limited area

High – there will be a significant impact on a broad range of economic, social and environmental factors on a wide area

**The evidence base ratings are:

Poor - small amount of evidence, poor understanding of factors Moderate - reasonable evidence base but no direct studies of CCF versus even-aged management Good - sound evidence base that includes scientific studies of CCF versus even-aged management



1.0 Introduction

1.1 What is CCF?

Continuous Cover Forestry (CCF) is an approach to forest management that results in the development of diverse forests with a range of different structures and often a variety of species (Mason et al., 1999). For the purposes of this report, three broad categories of CCF stands are considered: simple structures (consisting of one or two canopy strata of trees); complex structures (consisting of three or more canopy strata) and stands undergoing transformation (Mason and Kerr, 2004). Transformation stands are those that currently have only one stratum of trees but are being managed using CCF with the intention of developing a simple or complex structure.

Transformation stands are likely to constitute a large proportion of the 'CCF stands' in Scotland over the next few decades. The majority are likely to be thinned using crown thinning to improve the chances of securing natural regeneration, with the intention of forming a second canopy stratum to achieve a simple structure (Mason and Kerr, 2004). The risks of climate change to transformation stands and their possible benefits and drawbacks will depend upon the stage of transformation and stand structure. In some aspects, early transformation stands are similar to even-aged stands and will have similar responses to climate change.

1.2 What is climate change?

Anthropogenic factors, in particular the burning of fossil fuels, have been increasing the atmospheric concentration of 'greenhouse gasses' such as carbon dioxide for over 100 years (IPCC, 2001). As a consequence, a larger proportion of radiant energy is trapped within the Earth's atmosphere, resulting in gradually increasing temperatures and associated changes in other dependent climatic variables such as humidity, rainfall and windspeed. Weather patterns and seasonality of weather may also be affected (Broadmeadow and Ray, 2005). Although it is clear that climate change is taking place, the severity, speed and geographic distribution with which changes will occur are less certain. Climate change predictions for Scotland are less severe than in some parts of the world but will still impact on forests.

The UK climate change projections released in 2002 (Hulme et al., 2002; UKCIP02) have recently been revised by DEFRA (Murphy et al., 2009; UKCP09). Although the projections are broadly similar, it should be noted that the most recent UKCP09 projections are for greater temperature changes, less extreme summer drought, and less intense winter rainfall than were predicted in 2002. We have based our judgements of the potential of CCF to mitigate impacts of climate change on the current UKCP09 projections.



In general the effects of climate change in Scotland will most likely lead to warmer summers and less severe winters with fewer frost days. Summer rainfall will decrease, particularly in the eastern and south-eastern lowlands, with summer drought becoming increasingly frequent in these parts (Green and Ray, 2009). Winters will be wetter throughout Scotland with an increase in high-intensity storm rainfall events. Windspeeds during winter storms may increase. A more detailed summary of climate change predictions for Scotland can be found in Ray et al. (2008).

1.3 CCF and climate change risks to Scottish forests

There is growing recognition that forests are vulnerable to the complex effects and spatial and temporal interactions of climate change, due to the long life-span of trees and slow development to maturity. Forest managers and policy makers must develop adaptive strategies to reduce the adverse effects and take advantage of the benefits of climate change (Spittlehouse and Stewart, 2003; Ohlson et al., 2005). This requires evaluation of the specific hazards and detailed risk analysis, followed by scenario modelling to anticipate forest management outcomes in a systematic way (von Gadow, 2000). The slow development of forests means that anticipation of and planning for future site conditions provides an opportunity for managers to start to create forests now that will be successful and productive in the future. The main aim of this report is to summarise the evidence supporting the use of CCF in adapting Scotland's forests to the risks of climate change.

The risks posed by climate change to Scottish forests can be categorised into primary risks, resulting directly from the future climate and extreme weather conditions that may be experienced; and secondary risks, due to biological interactions, ecological responses and other factors. A summary of each of these risks and the evidence supporting or opposing the use of CCF to mitigate against the risks of climate change forms the main part of this report. The potential impact of each of the identified risks, as well as the quality and quantity of the evidence base, is summarised in Table 1 on page 6. In addition, after consideration of the evidence we have made a judgement of whether CCF is on balance positive, neutral or negative in helping Scotland's forests adapt to the risks of climate change. An underlying assumption of the report is that whenever CCF is used it will be well applied, based on a good knowledge of the silviculture of the species involved, an understanding of the site and how to achieve the desired end result. With the current skills base and lack of confidence with CCF there is a significant risk that this assumption may not be valid.





Figure 1: CCF is relatively new in Britain and practice is developing

2.0 Primary risks of climate change

2.1 Increased incidence of strong storms

Definition of the risk

The severe wind climate of the UK has meant that forest management, particularly in upland regions, has developed to tolerate strong winds. Current climate change predictions about wind speed are very uncertain (Murphy et al., 2009) but there have been some indications that although there may be little change in mean wind speed in Scotland, there may be more severe storms, particularly from the west (Hulme and Jenkins, 1998).

Scientific evidence

Many silvicultural texts have claimed that complex CCF structures are inherently more stable than even-aged structures (Kostler, 1956; Smith, 1962; Nyland, 1996). However, much of the evidence for this, summarised by Mason (2002), comes from studies carried out in Europe after severe storms; there is often no proper comparison with even-aged systems, soil types may differ



and sites may have experienced different windspeeds and contrasting management histories. Most CCF stands in Britain have rarely been managed as such for long periods of time and are generally in the transformation phase. It is difficult to compare transformation stands with complex CCF structures as the conditions under which the trees develop and grow are quite different and this will affect stability.

A review of the stability of complex CCF stands and even-aged stands by Mason (2002) indicates that the main difference between them is the lower (i.e. more stable) height-diameter ratio of dominant trees in the former. This growth response is attributed to the higher wind loading on dominant trees in complex CCF structures. A second part of the study used the ForestGALES wind risk model (Gardiner et al., 2004) to evaluate the stability of complex CCF, thinned even-aged and unthinned even-aged stands, all of Sitka spruce. The study found little difference between these on sheltered sites but increased stability of complex CCF stands on moderately exposed sites with good rooting. On exposed sites the most stable option was the unthinned stand but the complex CCF was marginally more resistant to stem breakage. However, Mason notes that even on moderately exposed sites late transformation to CCF can be difficult as the dominant trees have not developed under high wind loading conditions.

Gardiner et al. (2005) have also demonstrated that complex CCF structures can reduce wind loading on the dominant trees by using model trees in a wind tunnel. They showed that in the presence of smaller sub-canopy trees, a complex structure reduced the wind loading on the largest trees in the stand compared with a simple structure or a stand in transformation. This is due to a sheltering effect within the canopy as little difference in mean wind speed and turbulence above the canopy was found between the different stand structures tested. The beneficial sheltering effect of the understorey has also been demonstrated in an experiment at Kyloe, Northumberland by Wellpott (2008). Wind-loading and turbulence characteristics were recorded in two similar stands that were adjacent, one with and one without an understorey, supporting the theory that complex CCF structures can be more stable than even-aged stands.

Although few studies have been carried out, no differences in root architecture or depth have been found between different silvicultural systems where soil type remained constant (Mitscherlich, 1963; Schütz, 1997, both on Norway spruce). In an even-aged stand of Sitka spruce, Nicoll and Ray (1996) found that the most exposed trees had higher root-shoot ratios and larger buttress roots than less exposed trees in the same stand. Although not observed, it might be expected that exposed trees in complex CCF stands have better developed root structures and hence greater stability.



Can using CCF help Scottish forests adapt to a higher incidence of winter gales?

There is some evidence that on moderately exposed sites, stands managed using CCF may be more windfirm than even-aged stands, particularly if the structure is complex. CCF also has the added benefit that if wind damage to the overstorey does occur, if natural regeneration is present and, if this can respond to the change, the stand would be able to recover more quickly than an even-aged stand. However, stands undergoing transformation to CCF will be as vulnerable to wind damage as even-aged stands, particularly if the transformation is late, and careful thinning is required.

2.2 Increased incidence of heavy winter rainfall

Definition of the risk

Winter rainfall in Scotland is likely to increase with climate change, with more heavy rainfall/precipitation events (Barnett et al., 2006; Anon, 2007; Murphy et al., 2009). This could have a negative effect firstly by increasing the risk of flooding and secondly by increasing the risk of nitrate leaching and surface water acidification (Nisbet, 2002).

Scientific evidence

a) Flooding

We have been unable to find any scientific studies examining the impact of CCF compared with even-aged management on flooding in Britain. However, there is clear evidence that forests intercept more water than other vegetation types due to the size of their canopies and dense, layered nature of foliage. Although variable, annual canopy interception rates of over 45% have been recorded in the UK (Calder et al., 2003). This can clearly help to reduce flooding by preventing rainwater reaching the ground, particularly in comparison with clearfelled sites. It has long been recognised that interception rates are higher for conifer forests than broadleaved forests (Ovington, 1954; Calder et al., 2003) particularly for winter rainfall, when deciduous canopies have no foliage. Interception rates decrease during prolonged heavy rainfall events as the canopy eventually becomes saturated.

It is also known that due to their high organic matter content and open structure, forest soils have a high capacity to absorb and retain water compared with other soil types (Shoenholtz et al., 2000). This is particularly true during summer when soils are dry due to high water usage by trees. In winter, when soils are already wet, and heavy rainfall is more likely, the ability to retain high volumes of additional water is reduced.



At the stand level, forestry practices such as cultivation (Worrell, 1996), clearfelling (Rosén, 1984; Roberts and Crane, 1997) and drainage (Bergquist et al., 1984; Iritz et al., 1994) have all been shown to increase the rate of surface water run-off, due to both the removal of intercepting vegetation, and compaction and rutting of soil by machinery. In general, CCF has a lower intensity of these types of operation compared with even-aged management and therefore it has often been assumed that CCF has lower levels of ground disturbance. However, we have been unable to find any published studies comparing ground disturbance of CCF and even-aged stands. Recent assessments of ground disturbance by harvester and forwarder by Forest Research during final overstorey removal of a simple structure in Sitka spruce have shown that very little ground disturbance is caused, provided felling and extraction are carefully planned (D. Ireland, pers. comm.). This suggests that at the stand scale, CCF with the avoidance of clearfelling and reduced soil disturbance should increase interception of heavy rainfall events and reduce or slow run-off, helping to reduce flooding. Once again we have been unable to find any research to demonstrate this or examine the relative interception rates of different CCF structures.

Although individual forestry practices can affect peak flows at the stand level or within small headwater catchments, the effects are not necessarily seen lower down the catchment where flooding tends to occur and there is often less forest cover. Many studies have shown that in large catchments, the amount of forestry and the management practices employed high in the catchment do not affect flooding lower down the catchment (FAO, 2005).

There is also an implication for tree stability of higher rainfall in the winter due to fine root death in anaerobic waterlogged soils (Ray and Nicoll, 1998).

In summary, while CCF management and avoidance of clearfelling has the potential to reduce the impact of heavy rainfall and prevent flooding within and near to the stand, it does not appear likely that it would reduce flooding lower down the catchment.

b) Nitrate leaching and surface water acidification

The recent policy shift away from patch clearfelling as the main silvicultural system for the management of National Assembly woodlands in Wales (Forestry Commission, 2001 and 2009) has resulted in a review of the effects of continuous cover forestry on the implications for surface water acidification in the uplands of Britain (Reynolds, 2004). This makes the point that it is difficult to predict the likely consequences because: (1) there is uncertainty about how CCF will be implemented in upland spruce; (2) there have been no direct studies of CCF with patch clearfelling and effects have to be inferred from other work designed to answer different questions; (3) previous studies have been undertaken in a pollution climate which differs from that which is likely over the next decade or so. However, the conclusions of the review are valuable and can be summarised by the following points for acidic and acid sensitive sites.

1. Any move away from large scale patch clearfelling is likely to have benefits in terms of reduced nitrate leaching and reduced stream acidification. High levels of leaching and acidification



caused by heavy rainfall on clearfelled sites have been reported by many scientific studies (Adamson and Hornung, 1990; Titus and Malcolm, 1992; Roberts and Crane, 1997; Kubin, 1998; Reynolds and Stevens, 1998; Moffat et al., 2006)

- 2. CCF will maintain vegetation cover on sites so that nitrogen and base cations continue to be taken up by the soil-plant system (see also Sverdrup and Rosen, 1998).
- 3. The use of a greater range of species in CCF may encourage exploitation of base cation reserves (which buffer increases in acidity) deeper in the soil profile and recycle them to the more acidic surface horizons via litter fall and canopy leaching.
- 4. The canopy structure of CCF stands, generally more open than even-aged stand with deeper crowns, may enhance atmospheric deposition of nitrogen and sulphur compounds and have undesirable consequences in the long-term through soil acidification and nitrogen enrichment. There is good evidence that trees with deeper crowns on gaps and edges can increase deposition rates by up to three times compared with even-aged management (Lindberg and Owens, 1993, Environment Agency, 1998).
- 5. The introduction of species with greater potential to retain nitrogen (i.e. broadleaves) deposited from the atmosphere should be beneficial on acid sensitive sites.

One of the other conclusions of Reynolds (2004) was that if CCF results in a smaller proportion of mature Sitka spruce forest (greater than 30-40 years old), this will reduce nitrate leaching on well drained acid soils. However, in our view this is unlikely; CCF will probably increase the proportion of older trees because of the use of natural regeneration. The nitrate release from older trees tends to be higher (Emmett et al., 1995), this may increase the risks of acidification of the site.

In summary, although there are no direct studies of the effects of CCF and even-aged management in this area, on balance CCF has a number of advantages and could help reduce nitrate leaching and surface water acidification. This seems likely in general as well as for the specific scenario of heavy winter rainfall/precipitation events.

Can using CCF help Scottish forests adapt to increased risks of heavy winter rainfall/precipitation events?

It is clear that the presence of forest increases interception of rainwater compared with clearfelled areas, and that flooding, nutrient losses and acidification can occur during heavy rainfall events in clearfelled areas. Although there are few, if any, direct comparisons between CCF and even-aged stands it seems likely that the avoidance of clearfelling and use of CCF will reduce the negative effects of increased winter rainfall. Rainfall interception may be particularly high in complex

stands due to their canopy structure; in the early stages of transformation interception will be little different to that of an even-aged stand. However, while there may be benefits at the stand level, there may be little effect at the larger catchment scale, and use of CCF alone is not a reliable method by which to address flood-risk areas.

2.3 Changing growth rates due to increased carbon dioxide (CO_2) concentration

Effects of increased CO₂

The continuing increase in atmospheric concentrations of greenhouse gasses such as carbon dioxide, methane, nitrous oxide and ozone (IPCC, 2007) will have an ongoing direct impact on forests. Rates of carbon uptake will increase, although in some circumstances nutrient and moisture limitations will modify the increased growth rates. There will be an increase in tree leaf area index, affecting rainfall interception, snow loading, soil moisture, light environment and wind resistance. Experiments on young trees and saplings indicate that a doubling of atmospheric CO₂ can increase biomass by 50% (ECOCRAFT, 1999; Broadmeadow and Randall, 2002). However, it is unclear how this level of increase will translate to mature forests; some authorities have suggested it may be in the order of 1-2 yield classes for productive conifers in Scotland (Broadmeadow, 2000).

Scientific evidence

Increased atmospheric concentration of CO_2 has the effect of directly increasing photosynthetic enzyme activity and hence plant growth rates. Increased CO_2 can also reduce stomatal apertures, which contributes to increased water use efficiency. Although much research has been carried out into the effects of this on agricultural crops, little is known about how trees of different species and ages will respond, or how forest structure may be affected (Körner et al., 2005). One study that demonstrated the complexity of the relationship between light environment in a CCF structure, elevated CO_2 concentrations and tree growth was conducted by Hättenschwiler and Körner (2000). Their results showed that growth response of seedlings of six European temperate forest species (beech, sycamore, pedunculate oak, yew, European silver fir, Scots pine) to elevated CO_2 concentrations was strongly dependent on the light environment and density of the overstorey canopy. Some species (beech and yew) were able to respond to elevated CO_2 concentrations only when grown in low light conditions (0.8% of full sunlight, in



shady understorey positions), while other species (silver fir, oak and sycamore) responded only when growing in higher light positions (4.8% of full sunlight, in canopy gaps). Therefore, small variations in light environment completely changed the response of some species to elevated atmospheric CO_2 concentration, leading to the conclusion that there is likely to be a shift in species composition of natural regeneration that will be highly dependent on overstorey structure and local light environment.

There is some evidence that growth rates of mature trees are also changing due to increased carbon dioxide concentration (Karnosky et al., 2007). Changes have been shown for a range of species and are largely, but not exclusively, positive (Becker et al., 1995; IPCC, 1995; Hulme and Jenkins, 1998; Rolland et al., 1998). At the forest scale the majority of forests in Northern Europe are growing faster than in the early 20th century. Observations of growth rates in Sitka spruce in Britain planted in the 1930s and the 1970s show a 20-40% increase (Cannell, 2002). It is currently unclear whether the increase in growth rates is due largely to improved forest management practices (with limited room for further improvement), nitrogen deposition (which is not expected to rise much further), increased atmospheric CO_2 concentration (which is likely to continue to rise for some time) or a combination of these and other factors. However, recent work suggests that the combined impacts of nitrogen deposition and increased temperature may be largely responsible for increased forest growth rates (de Vries, 2009).

The relative productivity of even-aged and complex CCF stands is a frequently debated topic in silviculture and forestry. Nearly all previous comparisons have been empirical growth studies, simulations of stand growth, or economic analyses based on differences in stem volume production. Both even-aged and CCF stands are highly variable and the large number of factors involved and assumptions made makes any comparison difficult. One notable study by O'Hara and Nagel (2006) synthesized a series of studies with the aim of developing a better understanding of the relative stemwood productivity of CCF and even-aged stands. The study focussed on ponderosa pine growing on water limited sites in western USA. They concluded that CCF stands were either as efficient or slightly more efficient at converting light energy to volume growth than even-aged stands. Even-aged stands experienced a higher level of mid-summer water stress than CCF stands. They suggested that reduced photosynthesis in even-aged stands is a possible cause for a slightly lower level of productivity. However, the differences in productivity they found were small and operationally insignificant. It is also important to note that ponderosa pine sites are primarily water-limited and these results may not apply to more light-limited systems.



Can using CCF help Scottish forests to take advantage of increased growth rates?

Increased growth rates present little risk to Scotland's forests *per se*, and could in fact be generally beneficial to the forest industry. We currently know very little about how different species and age-classes of trees will respond to this or whether particular management practices may offer benefits. There is no clear evidence that CCF stands are more efficient at converting light energy into volume growth compared with even-aged stands but it seems unlikely that the factors associated with climate change will shift this balance. However, one effect of increased growth rates of saplings and young trees may be that the time taken for transformation from even-aged stands to CCF may be slightly reduced. In conclusion, there is little evidence that CCF can help Scottish forests take advantage of the opportunities of increased rates of tree growth.

2.4 Increased temperatures and incidence of drought

Definition of the risk

Climate change will bring warmer, drier conditions to Scotland, particularly in spring and autumn, and in eastern and south-eastern Scotland (Barnett et al., 2006). High summer temperatures will increase photosynthetic rates, particularly as global CO₂ concentrations will continue to rise. In combination with the longer growing season, this will allow increased growth (see section 2.3). However, summer droughts are also predicted to increase in frequency and severity, increasing vapour pressure deficit and reducing stomatal conductance. This is likely to have a counteracting effect on growth rates and in some cases cause mortality.

Scientific evidence

For photosynthesis to occur the stomatal pores on the leaves must remain open to allow carbon dioxide into the leaf and to allow cooling by evaporation of water from the leaf. It is likely that winter waterlogging of poorly drained soils will restrict root growth (Coutts and Philipson, 1978; Xu et al., 1997) and hence there will be reduced capacity to replace lost water during summer drought when vapour pressure deficits are high. Therefore, under drought situations it is likely that stomatal pores on the leaves will close to regulate water loss, preventing photosynthesis and production, and perhaps causing high-temperature damage to leaves (Breda et al., 2006). Thinning of overstorey canopies has been shown to increase temperature and vapour pressure deficit in the canopy, potentially increasing stomatal closure under these conditions (Rambo and North, 2009). However, as thinning also increases throughfall and soil moisture availability it is unknown how these factors will interact in forests (Jiminez et al., 2008). Analysis of tree ring data and growth of Alaskan white spruce over the past 90 years shows that radial growth has consistently decreased with increasing temperature due to temperature-induced drought stress (Barber et al., 2000).



Therefore high temperatures will increase growth except during drought periods. In extreme droughts mortality will increase (Renaud and Nageleisen, 2004). Mortality may not be immediate or directly due to low water availability, and may occur in subsequent years, for example due to a reduction in leaf area index (Le Dantec et al., 2000). Young trees and seedlings produced by natural regeneration are particularly susceptible to high temperatures and drought especially as seedling root structures may only penetrate into the quick-drying leaf litter and organic surface soil (Koppenaal et al., 1991). Drought and water stress have also been shown to increase susceptibility to pests and pathogens (Green and Ray, 2009) (see section 3.1).

It should be clear from the above that the effects of light, temperature and water availability on tree growth and survival in even-aged stands are complex and difficult to predict for trees at any stage of development (Dulamsuren et al., 2009) Responses will vary widely for different species growing on different sites. The presence of a canopy in a CCF stand will further add to the complexity of the interacting factors and there is little evidence available on which to base any judgement of the likely effects. However, the following statements can be made with some certainty based on existing knowledge.

- If a drought is severe on a vulnerable species/site combination then there is a high risk that young trees planted in an even-aged woodland could suffer a high rate of death. In an equivalent situation with CCF the risks would be lower because: (1) the young trees will be growing in a wider range of environmental conditions (Leiffers et al., 1999; Page et al., 2001; Hale, 2004), and (2) some of the species in the mix may be less vulnerable to drought stress compared with the main species.
- 2. If a drought is severe on a vulnerable species/site combination then there is a risk that established trees in an even-aged woodland could die; although it should be noted that relative to young trees this risk is much lower. In an equivalent situation with CCF the risks could be higher if the understorey is more developed than in the even-aged stand as this has been shown to reduce the water availability for canopy trees (Nambiar and Sands, 1993; Castro et al., 2004). However, other effects are much more difficult to predict because of the complexity of the factors involved.
- 3. In all situations the effects of drought can be counteracted by effective vegetation management; we have good understanding and information about this for even-aged stands but it is limited for CCF (see section 3.7).

In both of the situations described above the risks for CCF stands would be higher for transformation stands and simple structures compared with complex structures.



Can using CCF help Scottish forests adapt to increased temperatures and drought?

Evidence is weak in this area and it is not possible to make any firm conclusions about how CCF could help forests in Scotland to adapt to increased temperatures and drought.

2.5 Reduced incidence and changed timing of frosts

Definition of the risk

Climate change predictions (Murphy et al., 2009) indicate that there will be an increase in mean temperature across the UK in all seasons, including a reduction in the number of frost days and in the diurnal temperature range in winter. This is likely to advance budbreak date but reduce frost damage in spring (Cannell and Smith, 1986; Murray et al., 1994). However, in autumn although frosts will occur less frequently, they may cause more damage due to generally warmer temperatures and later hardening of shoots. Therefore in general frost will decrease as a problem (Redfern and Hendry, 2002).

Scientific evidence

The maritime climate of Britain has encouraged the commercial use of many non-native species such as lodgepole pine, Sitka spruce and Corsican pine. These commercial species are generally more prone to cold and frost damage than they would be in their native environment, particularly when growing away from the coast. Currently, many commercial species, particularly non-native species, in Britain are affected by cold weather and frost (Redfern and Hendry, 2002). Variation in the native ranges of many of these species provides the opportunity to minimise frost risks by provenance selection.

There is a large body of evidence demonstrating that the presence of an overstorey can reduce frost damage compared to open sites (Nilson et al., 2006; Erefur et al., 2008). Studies have shown that near-ground temperature can be several degrees higher under a shelterwood than in open exposed sites on clear calm nights, reducing frost damage to regenerating seedlings and underplanted trees (Groot and Carlson, 1996; Langvall and Örlander, 2001). In areas where unseasonal frosts may cause damage to young trees, CCF has the potential to reduce damage on young trees, particularly for the more frost susceptible species which may become desirable in future climates.

Population dynamics and infection rates of pests and pathogens are also strongly affected by temperatures, particularly in winter, with frost often being a controlling factor (see section 3.1). Winter chilling and frost are also necessary to break seed dormancy prior to germination in some conifers (see section 3.8).

Can using CCF help Scottish forests adapt to reduced incidence and changed timing of frosts?

Although frosts will decrease in frequency and severity, earlier frosts in autumn may cause increased damage to unhardened non-native species. If these species remain commercially desirable, regeneration (whether by planting or naturally) under a canopy as in CCF will offer an opportunity to minimise frost damage.





Figure 2: the ability of CCF to help mitigate risks of future climate change will depend on the type of structure

3.0 Secondary risks of climate change

3.1 Attack by pests and diseases

Definition of the risk

There is a high probability that climate change will cause an increase in the frequency and severity of attack by pests and diseases (Straw, 1995; Evans et al., 2002; Broadmeadow and Ray, 2005). In particular, warmer winters are likely to increase the period of activity for many pathogens, while in summer trees under drought stress are likely to be more susceptible to attack



(Ray et al., 2008). Wind and storm damage also increase the likelihood of attack by fungal and insect pests by increasing the availability of breeding material in broken and deadwood increases (Schroeder and Eidmann, 1993).

The range of pests and pathogens that affect or have the potential to affect Scottish forests is very wide. In this report we focus on two major pests *Hylobius abietis* (pine weevil) and *Elatobium abietinum* (green spruce aphid), and on two major pathogens, *Heterobasidion annosum* (formerly *Fomes*; butt rot) and *Dothistroma septosporum* (red band needle blight). We also examine the risk of new pests and diseases that may become more prevalent in Scotland under climate change conditions.

Scientific evidence

Hylobius

In Scotland, *Hylobius* reproduce over a two-year life cycle. Under climate change conditions this is likely to shorten, so that weevils emerge and attack transplants during only one season, reducing the fallow period necessary after clearfelling. However, damage rates during this period may be high, as most insects are more active when temperatures are higher.

As the majority of *Hylobius* damage occurs when the adult insects emerge from cut stumps to feed on newly establishing young trees, it is logical that the avoidance of clearfelling should reduce the amount and density of cut stumps available, reduce the availability of planted seedlings and therefore limit *Hylobius* populations and damage. There is evidence from studies in Scandinavia to support this hypothesis (Lof and Madsen, 2000; Pitkanen et al., 2005; Pitkanen et al., 2008). Work currently in progress by Forest Research's Centre for Forestry and Climate Change indicates that *Hylobius* damage levels are reduced in Sitka spruce being transformed to CCF due to a reduction in the number of felled stumps, where the insects develop, and the presence of alternative food resources for the adult weevils (Mason et al., 2004).

Elatobium

Elatobium is the most important defoliator of Sitka spruce, and to a lesser extent Norway spruce, in Britain and populations are limited by a combination of cold winter temperatures and natural predators. Therefore it seems highly likely that populations and damage levels are likely to increase in Scotland due to generally warmer temperatures and fewer winter frosts (Straw, 1995; Day et al., 1998; Evans et al., 2002; Westgarth-Smith et al., 2007). Drought stress is likely to increase susceptibility to *Elatobium* particularly in eastern Scotland, resulting in increased defoliation and reduced volume increment. However, changes in nutritional quality and resistance of spruce foliage and interactions with predators mean that the timing and severity of outbreaks will be difficult to predict. High densities of *Elatobium* and severe defoliation during outbreaks are expected to lead to a progressive decline in the productivity of Sitka spruce (Straw, 1995).

After clearfelling an even-aged stand the cycle of attack by *Elatobium* is broken until transplants are colonised and attacks recommence, particularly after canopy closure. Attacks then continue in 3-5 year cycles with the severity of the attack being closely related to the climate in the preceding year. There is little information on which to base a judgement about how the use of CCF will change this. However, these are some of the factors that will be involved and take account of emerging work in Forest Research's Forestry and Climate Change Centre (N. Straw, pers. comm.):

- 1. In CCF tree crowns are likely to be more isolated and overwinter populations of *Elatobuim* could be subject to greater mortality caused by wind and low temperatures.
- 2. In more developed structures, such as a complex structure, the overwinter populations of *Elatobium* may be protected from extremes of temperature in lower canopy strata.
- 3. In more developed structures, such as a complex structure, there is a greater variety of habitats to maintain populations of natural predators. This may reduce the amplitude of the boom-bust population cycle of *Elatobium*.
- 4. Recent work has shown that there is a direct relationship between tree age and the density of *Elatobium*; i.e. the older the tree the more aphids. This could be important for CCF as this will use more trees of a greater age compared with even-aged management.
- 5. There is strong observational evidence that *Elatobium* can cause serious damage to natural regeneration of spruce under an overstorey.

At present it is unclear what the result of these interacting factors will be. However, a rigorous scientific approach is being taken to the study of the likely impacts of CCF on *Elatobium* in Forest Research.

Heterobasidion

Heterobasidion annosum currently causes significant economic damage to British conifer plantation forests (Pratt, 2003). The fungal spores can colonise the freshly cut stumps of most coniferous species and are then able to spread downwards into the root system. Where there is contact with the living roots of neighbouring trees the fungus can transfer and spread to other trees that are not infected. The disease causes severe decay, a reduction in increment and, in some circumstances, death. Both the levels of infection and rate of dissemination throughout a stand are most severe at locations with a warm, dry climate and well-drained soils (Redfern et al., 2001). Cool, wet sites with poorly-drained soils have lower infection rates and on these sites Sitka spruce stump treatment is currently not considered necessary. Predicted temperature increases and drier summers indicate that the risk of *Heterobasidion* infection and spread on cool, wet sites is likely to increase; infection rates will also increase on sites that are currently high



risk. Conversely, it is possible that heavy rainfall and water-logging of soils during winter may help to reduce infection rates on some sites.

While there are chemical and biological stump treatment methods that can be applied to uniform stands undergoing pre-commercial thinning, methods of preventing infection during clearing-saw respacing of natural regeneration have not yet been developed and this could affect the success of respacing of saplings in CCF stands. Current FC guidance (UM2) stipulates that all cut stumps of 2.5 cm diameter or over should be treated, although no suitable application method is suggested for such small stems. Research into self-thinning of dense Sitka spruce regeneration suggests that respacing may not always be necessary in CCF managed stands, potentially reducing the risk of *Heterobasidion* infection (Mason, 2008). However, in practice most CCF stands with dense regeneration will be respaced for operational and health and safety reasons.

No published experimental studies could be found comparing *Heterobasidion* infection rates in even-aged management and CCF. However, it seems logical that using CCF would increase infection rates as cut stumps, of both overstorey and regeneration, exist in close proximity to living trees. However, the environmental conditions in CCF understories may also remain cooler and moister than on clearfell-restock sites, helping to prevent infection. CCF management may also help to reduce infection rates where mixed species stands are developed. For example, Peri et al. (1990) reported lower *Heterobasidion* infection rates in mixed stands (with birch and pine) compared with pure stands of Norway spruce. However, as there is no clearfell stage in CCF management there is no opportunity to remove stumps if infection does occur, although this practice is restricted to a small number of locations in Britain at present.

The impact of climate change on *Heterobasidion* is likely to be significant and further research on this potentially devastating pathogen is required, particularly in light of changing silvicultural practice and the increased use of CCF.

Dothistroma

In Britain, red band needle blight is caused by the fungus *Dothistroma septosporum* and in recent years has become an economically important disease, primarily of pine species. The disease results in premature needle defoliation and reduced growth rates, and in Corsican and lodgepole pine this can cause mortality. It is thought that the recent increase in the disease is due to wetter spring and summer conditions in Britain in combination with warmer springs (Brown and Webber, 2008). Many coniferous species grown in Scotland are affected but evidence suggests that host species growing outside their natural range may be worst affected (Gibson, 1972). Predicted future climatic conditions suggest that infection rates may worsen; susceptible species such as Corsican pine and lodgepole pine may become unsuitable for commercial use in Britain.

Silvicultural practices that increase air movement within the canopy, such as heavy thinning, pruning and use of lower basal areas are thought to reduce infection rates but the evidence for this is not strong (Gadgill, 1984; Brown, unpublished data). These practices are part of CCF and

if used with a wider range of tolerant species this could reduce the impact of red band needle blight. CCF management by underplanting with groups of resistant species may be an effective way of diversifying stands to improve robustness. With even-aged management, if stands are badly affected they could be heavily thinned or clearfelled and replanted with a mixture of resistant species. Therefore, on balance the use of CCF does not have any clear advantages for the future control of this disease compared with even-aged management.

New pests and diseases

As well as changing susceptibility to current British pests and pathogens, climate change brings the risk of new organisms affecting forests. Some of these may be severely damaging. One example of particular is chestnut blight (*Cryophonectria parasitica*). Following its introduction into North America at the end of the nineteenth century, chestnut blight spread within the next five decades throughout all the main chestnut areas and virtually destroyed all mature chestnut trees. It is now present in southern France and still expanding northwards, with new records of the chestnut blight disease occurring yearly, especially in northwest (Brittany) (Denman et al., 2009). Another group of particular concern are the bark beetles, which respond positively to increased temperatures and trees under physiological stress (Anderbrant, 1986). The reduction in the number of frost days in Scotland is likely to improve conditions for the development of pests that have not previously been able to establish, if they are successful in colonising.

Can using CCF help Scottish forests adapt to increased attack by pests and diseases?

The continued use of single species, even-aged stands increases the future risks posed by pests and diseases, particularly under climate change conditions when trees may be more susceptible to attack due to other stresses. Mixed species stands are more robust because they spread the risk of attack; if one species is severely damaged other species may be able to compensate and occupy the vacant space. The increased use of CCF will lead to more diverse forest stands, both in terms of species and structural diversity, and will help mitigate future risks (Gottschalk, 1995; Ray et al., 2008). It follows that complex CCF structures are therefore probably more robust than simple structures, while early-stage transformation stands may be no more robust than even-aged stands. Mixed species, even-aged stands can also be developed; however, the disadvantages compared with complex CCF stands are that (1) a single species stand can only be changed into a mixed species stand by clearfelling and then restocking, and (2) the structural diversity of the stand is lower.



3.2 Implications for *in-situ* carbon storage

Definition of the risk

Forest ecosystems and timber can potentially play a large part in removing CO_2 from the atmosphere and storing it as carbon. Forest management practices have a large impact on stored carbon, in both trees and the soil, through afforestation/deforestation, ground preparation, species choice, thinning and silvicultural system. The carbon impact of any change in management, which is seeking to mitigate the risks of climate change, must be considered before implementation.

Scientific evidence

The maximum potential for carbon accumulation in British forests is approximately 200 tC ha⁻¹ (Broadmeadow and Matthews, 2003). This figure represents the carbon reservoir of an 'oldgrowth' stand of trees in which the canopy is dominated by very old trees (i.e. not CCF). The equivalent figure for even-aged woodlands is approximately half of this, averaged over a series of Few studies have examined the effects of different approaches to CCF on carbon rotations. sequestration at the stand level. However, from the small number of studies that have been carried out there is some evidence that CCF has the potential to accumulate more carbon than an even-aged woodland but less than an 'old-growth' stand. For example, Seidl et al. (2007) investigated the carbon accumulation of a range of silvicultural systems in Norway spruce stands and showed that the highest carbon stocks occurred in an old-growth stand, followed by a complex CCF stand, with the lowest carbon stocks in an even-aged stand. Another study by the same research group investigated the effects of transformation of even-aged stands to CCF under the current climate and two transient climate change scenarios (Seidl et al., 2008). The results demonstrated that transformation to CCF increased carbon stocks by between 45.4 and 74.0 tC ha⁻¹ for all climate scenarios over a 100 year period. From this it seems logical that for the CCF scenarios considered in this report the carbon stocks would decrease as follows: complex>simple>even-aged management=transformation stand.

The carbon stock of any woodland must also be considered along with the potential to sequester carbon in the longer term (Jandl et al., 2006). In general if trees are growing at their maximum rate of growth they will also be accumulating carbon at a similar relative rate. Because of this even-aged management could be considered to have an advantage over CCF because trees are generally grown during their period of fastest growth, up to the point where mean annual volume increment peaks (at the stand level). After this the trees are felled and replanted and the next generation of trees continue to sequester carbon at a high rate. In general our understanding of CCF is that although it may have a larger store of carbon on site for a long period of time, the potential to sequester further carbon after maturity is reduced as some trees remain on site past their rate of maximum growth and therefore sequestration. This is likely to be correct for simple



structures where stands are managed for uniformity and in order to achieve successful regeneration trees will be maintained on site beyond the time at which (stand) mean annual volume increment peaks. However, recent work by Poore and Kerr (2009) has suggested that the situation may be very different for complex CCF structures. In these the focus of management shifts from the average tree of a stand to individual trees, and the objective is to concentrate increment on the best trees. Their data show that individual trees continue to grow at high rates of growth well beyond the time at which an equivalent 'mean tree' in an even-aged stand has peaked.

Forest soils, particularly peat soils, can also contain a large amount of carbon, sometimes more than is contained in the trees themselves (Milne, 2001). Soil carbon stocks are a balance of input and incorporation from dead biomass, and losses due to respiration and decay. These processes are all strongly affected by changes in temperature and moisture, as well as disturbances from forest operations or natural events. In general CCF reduces or removes the need for operations that disturb forest soils and therefore it is logical that this should help to maximize forest soil carbon stocks. However, the criteria of Mason and Kerr (2004) to assess the likelihood of success of CCF rate low carbon mineral soils much higher than high-carbon soils, such as peats and peaty gleys. The main reason for this is that the potential for natural regeneration is considered to be higher for mineral soils, see Figure 4.3 of Nixon and Worrell (1999). This suggests that most of our early efforts at CCF will be focussed on mineral soils, which have relatively low forest soils carbon stocks compared with other types of forest soil (Morison et al., 2009).

An interesting approach to the use of CCF on peat and peaty gley soils is currently being trialled at Cwm Berwyn, one of the Forestry Commission's National Network Sites for CCF (Ireland, 2006). Sitka spruce is being managed with a range of silvicultural systems, all of which use natural regeneration with little or no soil disturbance. In addition, innovative methods of forming access racks with deadwood and brash have been developed to minimise ground disturbance (Ireland, 2006). This example of trying to develop forests that have a high stock of carbon on soils with a large reservoir of carbon is worthy of further investigation.

Can using CCF help Scottish forests increase *in-situ* carbon storage?

Although very difficult to assess in field experiments, evidence suggests that on suitable sites CCF has the potential to increase in situ carbon stocks compared with even-aged management. The structure of the resulting stand will have a large impact on the extent of carbon accumulation, with complex structures offering greatest benefit. As CCF management generally reduces site disturbance it is also likely that carbon losses from the soil will be less than in even-aged management, although careful management of brash will be necessary to avoid soil damage during thinning.



3.3 Impact on biodiversity

Definition of the risk

A large proportion of the species contributing to the flora and fauna of woodlands and forests have a limited ability to respond to rapid changes in environmental conditions. The biodiversity of Scotland's native woodlands and plantation forests is at risk from climate change (Petty et al., 1995; Summers et al., 1999; Humphrey et al., 2002; Berry et al., 2003; Woodcock et al., 2003).

Scientific evidence

The increased use of CCF in plantation forests is likely to lead to: (1) extended rotation lengths and older trees; (2) a more diverse range of vertical structures; (3) a greater mixture of species, and (4) increased spatial heterogeneity at the landscape scale if harvesting occurs at a range of scales. There is good evidence that these changes will help to maintain and enhance the biodiversity of forests in Scotland (Ratcliffe, 1993; Spellerberg and Sawyer, 1993 and 1996; Kerr, 1999; Humphrey, 2005). The benefits will depend on the nature of the woodland where the changes occur and its position within the landscape. For example, they would be very different for a single stand in a large forest compared with one that is connecting isolated patches of seminatural woodland (Hossell et al., 2000; Peterken, 2003). If a CCF structure can be developed that supports higher levels of biodiversity there is also good evidence to suggest that such structures can be managed to maintain it. For example, selective thinning has been found to be non-detrimental to biodiversity in old-growth stands in Norway (Storaunet et al., 2000) and Alaska (Deal et al., 2002).

The situation with native woodlands in Scotland is quite different. Since the policy changes in the mid-1980s (Forestry Commission, 1985) the use of clearfelling in native woodlands has largely disappeared and the management advocated in the Forestry Commission Practice Guides could be considered as very similar to CCF. The main effect of CCF on native woodlands is therefore that the concept could act as a stimulus for bringing unmanaged native woodlands into management, including some element of proofing against the future risks of climate change. However, considering other factors such as economics, ownership and access that are often attributed to native woodlands not being managed, this seems unlikely.

Can using CCF help to maintain and improve biodiversity of Scottish forests?

There is strong evidence that the increased use of CCF can help to maintain and enhance the biodiversity of forests in Scotland. However, the changes need to be planned at the landscape scale in order to maximise benefits; the Forest Design Planning process is the ideal vehicle to drive this forward in publicly owned forests.



3.4 Changing tree species suitability

Definition of the risk

The predicted changes in climate and environmental conditions will result in ongoing changes in species suitability across Scotland. While growth rates will tend to increase due to rising atmospheric CO_2 concentrations and generally warmer temperatures, there will be other weather events such as spring and autumn frosts, summer drought and localised flooding that will limit growth and survival of some species on some sites. Growth rates of these stands may slow before the end of the current rotation and stress and mortality will increase, leaving stands susceptible to attack by pests and disease.

Scientific evidence

Several reviews of species suitability under climate change conditions in Scotland and in Britain have been carried out describing likely changes in different regions (Broadmeadow and Ray, 2005; Broadmeadow et al., 2005; Ray, 2008; Jinks, 2009). Various methods of assessing adaptability of forest species to climate change are being investigated by Tene et al. (2009) and will help to clarify the links between site, future climatic conditions and species suitability, which are currently uncertain.

The risk of forest-wide loss of production due to unsuitability of species can be mitigated by converting stands to a mixture of tolerant species suitable for future conditions. This objective can be achieved using even-aged management and CCF but there are risks and opportunities with both. CCF is an appropriate method by which stands can be gradually transformed to a suitable species mixture. However, any attempt to steer the stand to a different mix of species will mean that the forest manager will have to exercise control over the regeneration phase. With natural regeneration, this can be difficult unless there is evidence that desirable species have previously regenerated in the area. If the change was to be made using planting then the choice of species may be constrained by how the canopy could be opened. With even-aged management the forest manager can select when to fell the existing stand and what species to use in the restocking operation. The species would need to be chosen to tolerate current climatic conditions as well as predicted future changes (Ray et al., 2008). There is also the added flexibility that if the decision is not optimal then the stand can be harvested on a short rotation and a different species mixture used. The main disadvantage of this is cultural in that our previous experience of using mixtures in British silviculture has not always been positive (Kerr et al., 1992; Mason, 2006). However, they have been successfully used in other parts of the world (Kelty, 2006).



Can using CCF help Scottish forests adapt to changing tree species suitability?

Changes in species suitability are likely to occur gradually and with some uncertainty. Both CCF and even-aged management can be used to change the species composition of any stand that is vulnerable or shows signs that growth has slowed due to the changing climate. However, on balance even-aged management has advantages over CCF as it allows the forest manager to control the rate and nature of the change in species; with CCF the change may be difficult or expensive to achieve.

3.5 Increased deer damage

Definition of the risk

Populations of deer are adversely affected by cold, wet weather, through reduced food availability and increased mortality. Predicted climate change is therefore likely to result in increased population densities and ranges if appropriate control measures are not put in place; this could result in more damage to a wider area of forest (Sparks and Gill, 2002). Deer in Scotland are the most likely to benefit from future changes to the climate compared with those further south (Irvine et al., 2007)

Scientific evidence

It is generally agreed that one of the main factors determining the population size of deer species in Britain is the timing, availability and quality of food (Gill, 1992; Fuller and Gill, 2001). In evenaged stands the amount of food available depends on the stage of development of the stand, the species and how it is managed (Gill et al., 1996). In general, young stands before canopy closure, light demanding species and stands that are regularly thinned will be the best sources of food (Halls and Alcaniz, 1968). In CCF stands the amount of food available will be influenced by the structure of the woodland, species and how the canopy is managed. In general terms the basal areas used in CCF will be lower than equivalent even-aged stands, either as gaps for complex structures or spread evenly in simple structures, which will increase the amount of food available to deer. Hence the main differences between CCF and even-aged management are: (1) CCF does not have the flush of vegetation that follows clearfelling, and (2) CCF may provide more food due to generally lower basal areas. We have not been able to locate much work that directly compares even-aged stands and CCF in terms of the availability and quality of food for deer. However, there is a strong body of information on factors determining habitat suitability of deer in temperate landscapes, most of which suggest that one of the primary drivers is the mix of agricultural and forest land rather than the structure of the forests (Crawford and Marchinton, 1989; Boroski et al., 1996).



Climate also directly influences deer in Britain, with the most pronounced effects in winter and spring. Lower temperatures, wind and rain increase the rate of heat loss, which can be particularly important for calves in spring; snow can hamper mobility and increase the amount of energy expended for feeding. A reduction in the frequency or severity of cold winters would therefore have the effect of maintaining higher over-wintering populations of deer that could have a sustained impact on forests (Sparks and Gill, 2002). In the same way that it is difficult to compare even-aged management with CCF in terms of food availability, it is also difficult to do this for general climate factors. There are differences between CCF and even-aged stands in terms of the environment in the stands that are discussed elsewhere in the report. However, there is no evidence to suggest that these would counteract the main climate factors influencing deer populations.

It should be clear from the above that there are complex interactions between climate, forest management and the physiology of deer. It is therefore not surprising that there is little evidence on which to base a judgement about the ability of CCF to help in this area. One study by Vospernik and Reimoser (2008) attempted to do this for roe deer in the Gleinalm, a heavily forested area at the eastern end of the Alps in Austria. Their findings suggest that CCF stands support lower densities of roe deer than even-aged stands and also that there is less browsing of young trees in continuous cover forests than in clear-cut forests. However, the paper has two main weaknesses: (1) the models used are sensitive to the assumptions made, and (2) the context of the study is large forests and the findings may not be applicable to fragmented forest/agricultural landscapes in Scotland.

The differences between CCF and even-aged management in terms of population control and the costs of protecting young trees also need to be considered. However, once again little evidence is available from scientific or economic studies. In terms of the ability to control populations, even-aged management would seem to offer some benefits as the process of regeneration, clearfelling followed by restocking, creates the type of habitat in which it is much easier to control deer. However, exponents of CCF would argue that control of deer is still possible through the intelligent use of open areas within the design of the forest. In terms of the costs of protecting young trees there are no differences between CCF and even-aged management if planting is used as the main method of regeneration. However, if CCF management can operate with the reliable formation of dense regeneration, for example with Sitka spruce in simple structures, there is an opportunity for a reduction in costs.

Can using CCF help to reduce deer damage in Scottish forests?

There is little evidence that increased use of CCF will have any effect on the increased population densities and ranges of deer that are likely to occur due to climate change. The use of CCF is a fundamental change to the balance between the availability of food and the impact on regenerating trees compared with even-aged management, which has not been rigorously



evaluated for conditions in British forests. Where CCF is used in combination with the ability to secure dense natural regeneration there may be some benefits in decreased costs of protection but these may be offset by increased costs of population control.

3.6 Changes in timber quality

Definition of the risk

The primary risks of climate change to the forests of Scotland will cause species or provenances to be sub-optimal and this will lead to a reduction in timber quality.

Scientific evidence

We have not been able to find much evidence that CCF would help mitigate this risk compared with even-aged management. However, during the process of producing this report we have found evidence that some people involved in forest management believe that the use of CCF will lead to an overall reduction in the quality of timber. We have therefore taken the opportunity to examine this in more detail. Fortunately, a recent review by Macdonald et al. (2009) has provided timely and useful information. Their work consisted of a wide ranging literature review and a modelling simulation of the effects of different transformation scenarios on the timber quality of Sitka spruce. The main findings of the work were:-

- Retaining trees to older ages can produce higher quality timber with improved mechanical properties.
- Regular selective thinning and increased use of crown thinning will improve timber quality, but timing is critical to avoid producing highly tapered trees with heavy branches.
- Creating gaps in a uniform canopy will generally have a negative impact on the timber quality of the trees around the gap edges.
- Increased variation in tree age, size, spacing and species will result in greater variation in log quality and wood properties.
- Using natural regeneration reduces the opportunities for improved growth and timber quality offered by selectively bred planting stock but can deliver good-quality timber if the characteristics of the original stand are suitable and adequate stocking is achieved.

The main conclusion of the review was that transformation to CCF will not lead to a significant reduction or improvement in the quality of timber being produced in forests in the UK. The main



effect will probably be to increase the variation of log sizes and wood properties that are available in the market. This confirms other work such as that by Ridley-Ellis et al. (2008) that large old trees can have improved timber properties compared with those from even-aged stands. They found that structural timber from the outer part of logs from an 83-year-old stand of Sitka spruce had greatly increased strength, indicating the performance gain that may be achieved by extending the rotation length beyond the normal period. In addition, a comparison of logs from even-aged and complex CCF stands of *Pinus taeda* reported reduced knot sizes and better grade logs from the latter, probably due to the greater age of the tree for a given log size (Guldin and Fitzpatrick, 1991).

Can using CCF help Scottish forests adapt to changes in timber quality?

We have found little evidence that CCF can help mitigate the risks to timber quality posed by climate change. Increased use of CCF will not lead to a significant reduction or improvement in the quality of timber being produced in Britain, assuming it is consistently and well applied. The main effect will probably be an increase in the variation of log sizes and wood properties available in the market.

3.7 Changes in weed competition

Definition of the risk

Increases in atmospheric CO₂ concentration and temperature, and changes in rainfall and other environmental conditions will change competition between trees and weed species (Bazzaz and McConnaughay, 1992). Some weed species may become more aggressively competitive, affecting growth and survival of young trees, particularly where soil moisture is limited.

Scientific evidence

Although few scientific studies have been carried out on the interactions between weeds and tree species under climate change conditions, more is known about weed species in agricultural situations. Ziska and Bunce (2006) reviewed competitiveness of weed species with agricultural crops and demonstrated that interactions were affected by increased levels of atmospheric CO₂. Weed-crop interactions are also influenced by many other factors such as increased temperatures and dry summers; it is likely that these responses also apply to trees and forest weed species. For example, Fotelli et al. (2005) carried out experiments on naturally regenerated beech seedlings growing with bramble, and found that under conditions of high light and high temperatures bramble became significantly more competitive, while nitrogen acquisition of beech seedlings was impaired.



One of the areas where some work has been carried out is in relation to shade tolerant understorey species and their response to climate change (de Groot and Ketner, 1994). This work showed that Holly (*Ilex aquifolium*) and ivy (*Hedera helix*) are predicted to increase in abundance in northwest Europe and may have deleterious effects on forests. Both of these species were found much further north than at present during the last inter-glacial period. The distribution of ivy in particular is thought to be strongly related to temperature and may become much more abundant under a warmer climate, particularly in the north.

Another area is in relation to how climate change may affect the efficacy of herbicides on target vegetation. Ziska et al. (1999) demonstrated that when grown at elevated concentrations of CO_2 , some weed species can become more tolerant of herbicides such as glyphosate, reducing efficacy. However, the efficacy of glyphosate in controlling some other species was not reduced by high CO_2 concentration, indicating that different weed species may become dominant. Efficacy of many herbicides could be affected by climate change due to anatomical, physiological and morphological changes in plants grown under different conditions.

Weed control is a significant challenge in many establishment situations. In even-aged management the main method of regeneration is by restocking in prepared ground which is often quickly colonised by dense competitive weed growth. Weed control is usually considered necessary on most sites for between 1-5 years for effective establishment and we have developed good techniques to achieve this (Willoughby et al., 2004). However, there is strong pressure to reduce the use of pesticides use in forestry (UKWAS, 2006). Careful management of the overstorey in CCF can potentially reduce or avoid the need for weeding during regeneration (Willoughby et al., 2004). CCF therefore offers an opportunity to address the requirement of reducing chemical use but there can also be problems. For example, natural regeneration may not be successful, the window of opportunity on nutrient rich sites is limited and if success is uneven some weed control will be required but we have limited knowledge of how to achieve successful weed control in close proximity to natural regeneration. Much work is required on the use of forest canopies to achieve vegetation management and how to achieve effective weed control in close proximity to natural regeneration.

Can using CCF help Scottish forests adapt to changes in weed competition?

Little is known about how climate change will affect the competitive balance between trees and other vegetation. The area where CCF has potential to help is through a reduction in herbicide use during regeneration, firstly by avoiding creating open, prepared sites which are heavily colonised by weed growth, and secondly by using the canopy to control competing vegetation. However, knowledge and understanding in this area is limited and any potential will not be harnessed without further research and development.



3.8 Changing phenology and effects on natural regeneration

Definition of the risk

Many changes in phenological timing have been observed in recent decades due to the impact of changing temperatures, particularly in spring. Changes are larger in the UK than in the rest of northern Europe (Roetzer and Chmielewski, 2000) and affect plants, invertebrates, vertebrates and the interactions between them. There has been a general advancement of budbreak, lengthening of the growing season and advancement of flowering time for many woodland plants and trees (Sparks et al., 2000). These changes are expected to continue and could affect natural regeneration.

Scientific evidence

Little is known about the impacts of climate change on regeneration processes such as pollination and seed development but it is likely that they will be affected (Price et al., 2001). In Denmark, the peak birch pollen season advanced by about 14 days between 1977 and 2000 (Rasmussen, 2002). Seed production is strongly related to temperature and rainfall in the preceding growing season (Matthews, 1963; LaBastide and Vredenburch, 1970) and to atmospheric carbon dioxide concentration (LaDeau and Clarke, 2001). However, species will respond differently to changing climatic conditions, affecting relative competitiveness (Curtis and Wang, 1998).

Seed germination of most conifers requires a period of chilling to break dormancy, and occurs predominantly, but not exclusively, in the spring and summer following dispersal (Clarke, 1992; Nixon and Worrell, 1999; Kerr et al., 2008). It is thought that under climate change conditions with warmer winters, some species may not receive the critical chilling requirements, affecting germination rates (Price et al., 2001). Cannell and Smith (1986) have also suggested that warm winters may delay flowering and reduce pollination rates. Seeds also require moisture for germination and early survival, largely during the spring/summer period (Nixon and Worrell, 1999; Gosling et al., 2003), suggesting that drier summers may lead to lower germination rates and reduced survival, although this may be less of a problem under the shade of a canopy.

One study that demonstrates how little is known in this area has been described by Gosling (2009), who investigated the effects of climate change on the dormancy and germination characteristics of common alder seed. In the present climate, the dormancy and germination characteristics of alder minimise autumn germination and stimulate early and synchronous emergence over a wider range of temperatures. If climate change brings about longer, warmer autumns then Gosling's results suggest that more seeds are likely to germinate before winter, and if the winter is also warmer, shorter or both then these seedlings will thrive into the next spring. But even if a spell of sub-zero winter temperatures kills the delicate seedlings, there will

always be a few seeds that remain dormant into the winter, benefit from the cold snap and emerge later in the spring.

Can using CCF help Scottish forests adapt to changing phenology of natural regeneration?

Most even-aged forests are regenerated artificially and therefore will not be affected by these changes; it is much more likely to affect forests managed using CCF as natural regeneration will be commonly used. However, little is known about the effects of climate change on many of the processes involved in natural regeneration and it is therefore difficult to draw any firm conclusions. Even if changes were deleterious and some species became more difficult to regenerate naturally in Britain, this would not reduce the utility of CCF as underplanting could be used.

3.9 Forest fires

Definition of the risk

Forest fires can be natural or anthropogenic (e.g. loss of control during burning of grouse moor or arson) but the majority of forest fires in Britain start in open ground (grassland or moorland) and spread to forests. Although currently low, there is evidence that the combination of drier summers and higher temperatures is likely to increase the incidence of forest fires (Broadmeadow and Ray, 2005).

Scientific evidence

Little research has been carried out comparing the relative flammability of CCF and even-aged stands in Britain. However, inferences can be made based on current knowledge of forest fires.

Forest fires can be ground-fires (e.g. burn in peat), surface fires (burn litter and ground vegetation) or crown fires (burn in the tree canopy), with most starting as surface fires. In evenaged stands there is generally little in the way of ground vegetation to act as 'ladder fuel' enabling a surface fire to gain access to the canopy. Although some damage to bark and roots can be sustained, surface fires rarely cause severe damage to even-aged stands in Britain. Fires have been recorded in thinned even-aged pine stands and in larch stands in Britain where ground conditions are similar to what may be expected under CCF management (I. Murgatroyd, pers. comm.).

In CCF it is likely that the stand will be more open, with more ground vegetation and natural regeneration present (some of which may be dead) and more than one canopy stratum.



Therefore it seems logical that this type of structure may provide more ladder fuel and enable a surface fire to reach the canopy and cause damage. Evidence to support this comes from the finding that fire intensity is higher under tree canopies due to the increased litter depth and drier fuel due to rainfall interception (Varner et al., 2005; Hille and Stephens, 2005).

In a review of fire behaviour in boreal forest systems, Ryan (2002) noted that stands with a high, open crown and little understorey are more likely to have surface fires due to the increased sunlight and wind penetrating the forest but have been shown by many authors to have low crown fire potential due to the low amount of 'ladder fuel' and height of the crown (Stocks et al., 1989; Grishin, 1997; Kunkel, 2001; Scott and Reinhardt, 2001). Stands with a large amount of understorey vegetation and natural regeneration are more likely to have crown fires due to the vertical continuity of fuel, with crown fires spreading more easily in dense canopies compared with patchy canopies where the crowns are more isolated (Finney, 1998 and 1999; Van Wagner, 1993). Complex stands with high connectivity between the multiple canopy strata may allow fire access to the canopy more easily than in simple structures; however, once in the canopy, the isolation of the crowns may reduce horizontal spread of the fire compared to simple structures.

A post-fire study of a ponderosa pine stand that had received experimental shelterwood and seed tree overstorey treatments 20 years previously demonstrates these differences (Lezberg et al., 2008). Despite severe crown fires through the surrounding uniform forest, the shelterwood and seed tree treatments within the experimental plots were less severely despite the two decades since thinning. Within the experimental area, average burn severity was greater in areas where there had been a high density of saplings and under the denser shelterwood treatment than under the seed tree treatment (Lezberg et al., 2008).

Can using CCF help Scottish forests adapt to increased risk of fire?

Although an outbreak of fire is no more likely in CCF than in an even-aged stand, the presence of ladder-fuel in CCF stands may increase the likelihood of a surface fire reaching the canopy and causing damage. However, it should be noted that although the fire risk in Scotland may increase slightly with climate change, the risk is not expected to become high.



4.0 Conclusions

- 1. Climate change and continuous cover forestry are both subjects about which there is significant uncertainty. With climate change, the main uncertainty concerns what aspects of the climate will change, and the magnitude and speed of the adjustment and its geographic distribution. With continuous cover forestry there is uncertainty about how it will be applied and whether or not the skills base of forest managers is good enough to put it into practice.
- 2. There are still many gaps in our knowledge about the responses of trees, forests and ecosystems to climate change. This is true for even-aged management and also, to a greater extent, for CCF. This review has not been able to find many direct scientific comparisons of the benefits of CCF and even-aged management for many of the risks considered. In order to conduct the review we have therefore had to carefully use existing knowledge and understanding and apply it in a logical way to examine the benefits and drawbacks of CCF and even-aged management to mitigate the risks of climate change.
- 3. The main finding of this report is that CCF has potential to help adapt the forests in Scotland to some of the risks of future climate change (Table 1, page 6). The report has identified 5 primary risks and of these 3 could be mitigated using CCF. A further 9 secondary risks were considered and again 3 could be mitigated through the use of CCF. Importantly, of all fourteen risks considered only 2 rated the use of CCF as negative; 3 were rated as neutral and 3 as unknown. The evidence base used to make these judgements varied between poor (for 4 risks), moderate (6) and good (4).
- 4. Detailed consideration for each factor will be important when making site specific decisions. For example, on drought prone sites the ability of CCF to help mitigate future risks is unclear and it would be wise to concentrate on getting the species mix correct. In another area enhancement of biodiversity may be a primary management objective and CCF could have a positive contribution to make.
- 5. At the strategic level, CCF should be viewed as an approach to forest management that seeks to create more diverse forests, both structurally and in terms of species composition. The development of more diverse forests is a sensible way to reduce the risks posed by future changes in the climate. However, this could be achieved using both even-aged management and CCF. Large areas of upland forests have been diversified since the 1980s using the process of 'restructuring' and there is potential for this to be extended; for example, by increased planting of species mixtures. It is clear from this review that CCF also has a role to play and can diversify risks in a different



way compared with even-aged management. For example, in a simple CCF structure if something such as a severe storm affects the overstorey, there is a good chance the understorey can replace it. In a complex CCF structure if a pest or disease affects one species occupying 30% of the stand then the growth of the other species would compensate.

6. In terms of positioning Scotland's forest estate to minimise the risks of future climate change the best way forward is to use an appropriate combination of even-aged management and CCF. Unfortunately there is no easy answer to the question: what is the optimum combination of the two approaches to management? At present FC Scotland has the following policy objective for CCF (Kerr, 2008):

'Areas should be designated for continuous cover management within Forest Design Plans where this approach is considered the best way of delivering key pre-determined management objectives, or where the cost-effectiveness of this designation can be readily demonstrated over conventional practice.'

This policy enables forest managers who are confident and interested in CCF to use it wherever they perceive it as the best way of delivering management objectives. This is likely to result in a patchy distribution of the use of CCF in the short to medium term. In terms of mitigating the risks of climate change a more even distribution of uptake is required and a revised policy about CCF may be required to achieve this.



5.0 Acknowledgements

We would like to thank our colleagues within Forest Research who have provided help and expert scientific knowledge in producing this report: Anna Brown, Owen Davies, Robin Gill, Peter Gosling, Richard Jinks, Bill Mason, Robert Matthews, James Morison, Ian Murgatroyd, Bruce Nicol, Tom Nisbet, Nigel Straw, Katherine Tubby and Joan Webber.



Figure 3: CCF is a significant challenge for many aspects of forest science



6.0 References

Adamson, J.K. and Hornung, M. (1990) The effect of clear-felling a Sitka spruce (*Picea sitchensis*) plantation on solute concentrations in drainage water. Journal of Hydrology, 116: 287–297.

Anderbrant, O. (1986) A model for the temperature and density dependent re-emergence of the bark beetle *Ips typographus*. Entomologia Experimentalis et Applicata, 40: 81-88.

Anon (2007) Contribution of working group 1 to the fourth annual assessment report of the Intergovernmental panel on Climate Change, IPCC, Geneva, Switzerland.

Barber, V.A., Juday, G.P. and Finney, B.P. (2000) Reduced growth of Alaskan white spruce in the twentieth century from temperature-induced drought stress. Nature, 405: 668-673.

Barnett, C., Hossell, J., Perry, M., Procter, C. and Hughes, G. (2006) A handbook of climate trends across Scotland, Sniffer project, CC03. Scotland and Northern Ireland Forum for Environmental Research.

Bazzaz, F.A. and McConnaughay, K.D.M. (1992) Plant-plant interactions in elevated CO₂ environments. Australian Journal of Botany, 40: 547-563.

Becker, M., Bert, G.D., Bouchon, J., Doupouey, J.L., Picard, J.F. and Ulrich, E. (1995) Long term changes in forest productivity in north eastern France: The dendroecological approach. In Forest decline and atmospheric deposition effects in the French mountains. G. Landmann and M. Bonneau (eds). Springer Verlag, Berlin. pp. 143-156.

Bergquist, B., Lundin, L. and Andersson, A. (1984) Effects of peatland drainage on the hydrology and limnology in the basin Siksjöbäcken (in Swedish with English summary). LIU 1984:B4, Institute of Limnology, Uppsala University, Uppsala, Sweden.

Berry, P.M., Dawson, T.P., Harrison, P.A., Pearson, R. and Butt, N. (2003) The sensitivity and vulnerability of terrestrial habitats and species in Britain and Ireland to climate change. Journal for Nature Conservation, 11 (1): 15-23.

Boroski, B.B., Barrett, R.H., Timossi, I.C. and Kie, J.G. (1996) Modelling habitat suitability for black-tailed deer (*Odocoileus hemionus columbianus*) in heterogenous landscapes. Forest Ecology and Management, 88(1-2):157-165.

Bréda, N, Huc, R., Granier, A. and Dreyer, E. (2006) Temperature forest trees and stands under severe drought: a review of ecophysiological responses, adaptation processes and long-term consequences. Annales of Forest Science, 63: 625-644.





Broadmeadow, M. (2000) Climate change – implications for forestry in Britain. Forestry Commission Information Note 31. Forestry Commission, Edinburgh.

Broadmeadow, M. and Randle, T. (2002) The impacts of increased CO₂ concentrations on tree growth and function. In Climate Change: Impacts on UK forests. M.S.J. Broadmeadow (ed). Forestry Commission Bulletin 125, Forestry Commission, Edinburgh.

Broadmeadow, M. and Matthews, R. (2003) Forests, carbon and climate change: the UK contribution. Forestry Commission Information Note 48, Forestry Commission, Edinburgh.

Broadmeadow, M. and Ray, D. (2005) Climate Change and British Woodland. Forestry Commission Information Note 69, Forestry Commission, Edinburgh.

Broadmeadow, M.S.J., Ray, D. and Samuel, C.J.A. (2005) Climate change and the future for broadleaved tree species in Britain. Forestry, 78 (2): 145-161.

Brown, A. and Webber, J. (2008) Red band needle blight of conifers in Britain. Forestry Commission Research Note 2, Forestry Commission, Edinburgh.

Calder, I.R., Reid, I., Nisbet, T. and Green, J.C. (2003) Impact of lowland forests in England on water resources – applications of the HYLUC model. Water Resources Research, 39: 1319-1328.

Cannell, M. (2002) Impacts of climate change on forest growth. In: Climate Change: Impacts on UK forests. M.S.J. Broadmeadow (ed). Forestry Commission Bulletin 125, Forestry Commission, Edinburgh.

Cannell, M.G.R. and Smith, R.I. (1986) Climatic warming, spring budburst and frost damage on trees. Journal of Applied Ecology, 23: 177-191.

Castro, J., Zamora, A., Hódar, J.A. and Gómez, J.M. (2004) Seedling establishment of a boreal species (*Pinus sylvestris*) at its southernmost distribution limit: consequences of being marginal in Mediterranean habitat. Journal of Ecology, 92: 266-277.

Clarke, G.C. (1992) The natural regeneration of spruce. Scottish Forestry, 46: 107-129.

Coutts, M.P. and Philipson, J.J. (1978) Tolerance of tree roots to waterlogging. II Adaptation of Sitka spruce and lodgepole pine to waterlogged soil. New Phytologist, 80: 71-77.

Crawford, H.S. and Marchinton, R.L. (1989) A habitat suitability index for white-tailed deer in the Piedmont. Southern Journal of Applied Forestry, 13(1):12-16.



Curtis, P.S. and Wang, X. (1998) A meta-analysis of elevated CO₂ effects on woody plant mass, form and physiology. Oecologia, 113: 299-313.

Day, K.R., Halldorsson, G., Harding, S. and Straw, N. (1998) The green spruce aphid in Western Europe: ecology, status, impacts and prospects for management. Technical Paper 24, Forestry Commission, Edinburgh.

de Groot, R.F. and Ketner, P. (1994) Sensitivity of north west European species and ecosystems to climate change and some implications for nature conservation and management. In: Impacts of Climate Change on Ecosystems and Species: Implications for Protected Areas. J. Pernetta, R. Leemans, D. Elder and S. Humphrey (eds). IUCN, Gland, Switzerland.

Denman, S., Webber, J. and Green, S. (2009) Likely effects of climate change on key UK forest pathogens. Internal report for the Forestry Commission. Forest Research, Alice Holt Lodge, Farnham, Surrey. (unpublished)

de Vries, W. (2009) Assessment of the relative importance of nitrogen deposition and climate change on the sequestration of carbon by forests in Europe: an overview. Preface to Forest Ecology and Management Special Edition: The relative importance of nitrogen deposition and climate change on the sequestration of carbon by forests in Europe. (ed. W. de Vries) Forest Ecology and Management, 258 (8): vii-x.

Deal, R.L., Tappeiner, J.C and Hennon, P.E. (2002) Developing silvicultural systems based on partial cutting in western hemlock-Sitka spruce stands of southeast Alaska. Forestry, 75: 425-431.

Dulamsuren, C., Hauck, M., Bader, M., Osokhjargal, D., Oyungerel, S., Nyambayar, S., Runge, M. and Leuschner, C. (2009) Water relations and photosynthetic performance in *Larix sibirica* growing in the forest steppe of northern Mongolia. Tree Physiology, 29(1):99-110.

ECOCRAFT (1999) Predicted impacts of rising carbon dioxide and temperature on forests in Europe at stand scale. Final Project Report (ENV4-CT95-0077). IERM, University of Edinburgh, Edinburgh.

Emmett, B.A., Stevens, P.A. and Reynolds, B. (1995) Factors influencing nitrogen saturation in Sitka spruce stands in Wales, UK. Water Air Soil Pollution, 85: 1629-1634.

Environment Agency (1998) Broadleaved woodlands: the implications for water quantity and quality. R&D Publication No. 5, Stationary Office, London, UK. 37 pp.





Erefur, C., Bergsten, U., and de Chantal, M. (2008) Establishment of direct seeded seedlings on Norway spruce and Scots pine: effects of stand conditions, orientation and distance with respect to shelter tree, and fertilisation. Forest Ecology and Management, 255(3-4):1186-1195.

Evans, H., Straw, N. and Watt, A. (2002) Climate change: Implications for insect pests. In: Climate change: Impacts on UK forests. M.S.J. Broadmeadow (ed). Forestry Commission Bulletin 125, Forestry Commission, Edinburgh.

FAO (2005) Forests and floods: drowning in fiction or thriving on facts? FAO, RAP publication 2005/03.

Finney, M.A. (1998) FARSITE: fire area simulator – model development and evaluation. USDA Forest Service, Research Paper RMRS-4, 47 p.

Finney, M.A. (1999) Mechanistic modelling of landscape fire patterns. In: Spatial modelling of forest landscape change. Mladenoff, D.J. and Baker, W.L. (eds). Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.

Forestry Commission (1985) Guidelines for the Management of Broadleaved Woodland. Forestry Commission, London.

Forestry Commission (2001) Woodlands for Wales: the National Assembly for Wales strategy for trees and woodlands. Forestry Commission, Aberystwyth.

Forestry Commission, (2009) Woodlands for Wales: the Welsh Assembly Government's Strategy for Woodlands and Trees. Forestry Commission, Aberystwyth.

Fotelli, M.N., Rudolph, P., Rennenberg, H. and Geßler, A. (2005) Irradiance and temperature affect the competitive interference of blackberry on the physiology of European beech seedlings. New Phytologist, 165: 453-462.

Fuller, R.J. and Gill, R.M.A. (2001) Ecological impacts of increasing numbers of deer in British woodland. Forestry, 74(3):193-199.

Gadgill, P.D. (1984) *Dothistroma* needle blight. Forest Pathology in New Zealand No. 5. New Zealand Forest Service, New Zealand.

Gardiner, B., Suarez, J. Achim, A., Hale, S. and Nicoll, B. (2004) ForestGALES: A PC-based wind risk model for British forests – a User's Guide (version 2.0). Forestry Commission, Edinburgh.

Gardiner, B., Marshall, B., Achim, A., Belcher, R. and Wood, C. (2005) The stability of different silvicultural systems: a wind-tunnel investigation. Forestry, 78(5): 471-484.



Gibson, I.A.S. (1972) *Dothistroma* blight of *Pinus radiata*. Annual review of Phytopathology, 10: 51-72.

Gill, R.M.A., Johnson, A.L., Francis, A., Hiscocks, K. and Peace, A.J. (1996) Changes in roe deer (*Capreolus capreolus* L.) population density in response to forest habitat succession. Forest Ecology and Management, 88: 31-41.

Gill, R.M.A. (1992) A review of damage by mammals in north temperate forests: 1. Deer. Forestry, 65 (2): 145-169.

Gosling, P.G. (in press) Seed dormancy and germination characteristics of common alder (*Aluns glutinosa* L..) indicate some potential to adapt to climate change in Britain. Forestry.

Gosling, P.G., Samuel, Y. and Peace, A. (2003) The effect of moisture content and pre-chill duration on dormancy breakage of Douglas Fir seeds (*Pseudotsuga menziesii var. menziesii* [Mirb.] Franco). Seed Science Research, 13: 239-246.

Gottschalk, K.W. (1995) Using silviculture to improve health in northeastern conifer and eastern hardwood forests. In: Forest health through silviculture. G.L. Eskew (compiler) U.S. Department of Agriculture Forest Service, Fort Collins, Colorado. General Technical Report RM-267, pp 219-226.

Green, S and Ray, D. (2009) Potential impacts of drought and disease on forestry in Scotland. Forestry Commission Research Note 004. Forestry Commission, Edinburgh.

Grishin, A.M. (1997) Mathematical modelling of forest fires and new methods of fighting them. Publishing House of the Tomsk State University, Tomsk, Russia, 390p (Translated from Russian by Czuma, M., Chikina, L. and Smokotina, L.).

Groot, A. and Carlson, D.W. (1996) influence of shelter on night temperatures, frost damage and bud break of white spruce seedlings. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 26: 1531-1538.

Guldin, J.M. and Fitzpatrick, M.W. (1991) Comparison of log quality from even-aged and unevenaged loblolly pine stands in south Arkansas. Southern Journal of Applied Forestry, 15: 10-17.

Hale, S.E. (2004) Managing light to enable natural regeneration in British conifer forests. Forestry Commission Information Note 63, Forestry Commission, Edinburgh. pp 6.

Halls, L.K., and Alcaniz, R. (1968) Browse plants yield best in forest openings. Journal of Wildlife Management, 32: 185-186.



Hättenschwiler, S., and Körner, C. (2000) Tree seedling responses to in situ CO₂-enrichment differ among species and depend on understorey light availability. Global Change Biology, 6: 213-226.

Hille, M.G. and Stephens, S.L. (2005) Mixed conifer forest duff consumption during prescribed fires: tree crown impacts. Forest Science, 51: 417-424.

Hossell, J.E., Briggs, B. and Hepburn, I.R. (2000) Climate change and UK nature conservation: a review of the impact of climate change on UK species and habitat conservation policy, HMSO, London.

Hulme, M. and Jenkins, G.J. (1998) Climate change scenarios for the UK: scientific report. UKCIP technical report No. 1. Climatic Research Unit, University of East Anglia, Norwich.

Hulme, M., Jenkins, G.J., Lu, X., Turnpenny, J.R., Mitchell, T.D., Jones, R.G., Lowe, J., Murphy, J.M., Hassell, D., Boorman, P., MacDonald, R. and Hill, S. (2002) Climate Change Scenarios for the United Kingdom: The UKCIP02 Scientific Report. Tyndall Centre for Climate Change Research, School of Environmental Science, University of East Anglia, Norwich, UK.

Humphrey, J.W. (2005) benefits to biodiversity from developing old-growth conditions in British upland spruce plantations; a review and recommendations. Forestry, 79 (1): 33-53.

Humphrey, J.W., Ferris, R., Jukes, M.R. and Peace, A.J. (2002) The potential contribution of conifer plantations to the UK Biodiversity Action Plan. Botanical Journal of Scotland, 54: 49-62.

IPCC (1995) Climate Change 1994: Radiative forcing of climate change and evaluation of the IPCC IS92 emission scenarios. J.T. Houghton, L.G. Meira Filho, J. Bruce, H. Lee, B.A. Callander, E. Haites, N. Harris and K. Maskell (eds). Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

IPCC (2007) Summary for policymakers. In Climate Change 2007: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of working group I to the fourth assessment report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate change. S. Solomon, et al. (eds). Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom.

Ireland, D. (2006) Operational experience of Continuous Cover Forestry: UK case studies. Internal Project Information Note 13/06. Forestry Commission, Edinburgh.

Iritz, L., Johansson, B. and Lundin, L. (1994) Impacts of forest drainage on floods. Hydrological Sciences Journal, 39 (6): 637-661.

Irvine, R.J., Broadmeadow, M., Gill R.M.A. and Albon, S.D. (2007) Deer and Global Warming. Deer, 14:34-39.



Jandl, R., Lindner, M., Vesterdal, L., Bauwens, B., Baritz, R., Hagedorn, F., Johnson, D.W., Minkkinen, K. and Byrne, K.A. (2006) How strongly can forest management influence soil carbon sequestration? Geoderma, 134 (3-4): 253-268.

Jiménez, E., Vega J.A., Pérez-Gorostiaga P., Cuiñas P., Fonturbel T., Fernández C., Madrigal J., Hernando C. and Guijarro M. (2009) Effects of pre-commercial thinning on transpiration in young post-fire maritime pine stands. Forestry, 81 (4): 543-557.

Jinks R. (2009) Re-examining species and provenance choice in response to a changing climate. Report to the Forest Products Programme Advisory Group March 2009. (unpublished)

Karnosky, D.F., Tallis, M., Darbah, J. and Taylor, G. (2007) Direct effects of elevated carbon dioxide of forest tree productivity. In Forestry and Climate Change. P.F. Freer-Smith, M. Broadmeadow, J. Lynch (eds). CAB International, Oxford, England, pp.136-142.

Kelty, M.J. (2006) The role of species mixtures in plantation forestry. Forest Ecology and Management, 233: 195-204.

Kerr, G. (1999b) The use of silvicultural systems to enhance the biological diversity of plantation forests in Britain. Forestry, 72 (3):191-205.

Kerr, G. (2008) Managing Continuous Cover Forests. Forestry Commission Operational Guidance Booklet 7. Forestry Commission, Edinburgh.

Kerr, G., Nixon, C.J. and Matthews, R.W. (1992) Silviculture and Yield of Mixed Species Stands: the UK Experience. In The Ecology of Mixed Species Stands of Trees. M.G.R. Cannell, D.C. Malcolm, D.C. and P.A. Robertson (eds). Special Publication Series of the British Ecological Society Number 11. Blackwell, Oxford, pp.35-51.

Kerr, G, Gosling, P., Morgan, G., Stokes, V., Cunningham, V. and Parratt, M. (2008) Seed production and seedling survival in a 50-year-old stand of Corsican pine (*Pinus nigra* subsp. *laricio*) in southern Britain. Forestry, 81 (4): 525-541.

Koppenaal, R.S, Colombo, S.J, and Blumwald, E. (1991) Acquired thermotolerance of jack pine, white spruce and black spruce seedlings. Tree Physiology, 8: 83-91.

Körner, C., Asshoff, R., Bignucolo, O., Hättenschwiler, S., Keel, S.G., Peláez-Riedl, S., Pepin, S., Siegwolf, R.T.W. and Zotz, G. (2005) Carbon flux and growth in mature deciduous forest trees exposed to elevated CO₂. Science, 309: 1360-1362.

Kostler, J. (1956) Silviculture, Oliver and Boyd, Edinburgh.

Kubin, E. (1998) Leaching of nitrate nitrogen into the groundwater after clearfelling and ground preparation. Boreal Environment Research, 3: 3-8.

Kunkel, K.E. (2001) Surface energy budget and fuel moisture. In: Johnson, E.A. and Miyanishi, K. (eds). Forest fires: behaviour and ecological effects. Academic Press, San Francisco, CA. p 303-350.

LaBastide, J.G.A. and Vredenburch, C.L.H. (1970) The influence of weather conditions on seed production of some forest trees in The Netherlands. Mededeling Stichting Bosbouwproefstation. De Dorschkamp, Wageningen, p12.

LaDeau, S.L. and Clarke, J.S. (2001) Rising CO₂ levels and the fecundity of forest trees. Science, 292: 95-98.

Langvall, O. and Örlander, G. (2001) Effects of pine shelterwoods on microclimate and frost damage to Norway spruce seedlings. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 31: 155-164.

Le Dantec, V., Dufrêne, E. and Saugier, B. (2000) Interannual and spatial variation in maximum leaf area index of temperate deciduous stands. Forest Ecology and Management, 134: 71-81.

Leiffers, V.J., Messier, C., Stadt, K.J., Gendron, F. and Comeau, P.G. (1999) Predicting and managing light in the understorey of boreal forestry. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 29: 796-811.

Lezberg, A.L., Battaglia, M.A., Shepperd, W.D. and Schoettle, A.W. (2008) Decades-old silvicultural treatments influence surface wildfire severity and post-fire nitrogen availability in a ponderosa pine forest. Forest Ecology and Management, 255: 49-61.

Lindberg, S.E. and Owens, J.G. 1993 Throughfall studies of deposition to forest edges and gaps in montane ecosystems. Biogeochemistry, 19:173-194.

Lof, M. and Madsen, P. (2000) Feeding preferences of *Hylobius abietis* L. on *Fagus sylvatica* L., *Picea abies* L.. Karst and *Quercus robur* L. seedlings in relation to silvicultural practice. In, Forest ecosystem restoration: ecological and economical impacts of restoration processes in secondary coniferous forests. Proceedings of an International Conference held in Vienna, Austria, 10-12 April 2000: 183-186.

Macdonald, E., Gardiner, B. and Mason, W. (2009) The effects of transformation of even-aged stands to continuous cover forestry on conifer log quality and wood properties in the UK. Forestry. Advance access published September 23, 2009, doi 10.1093/forestry/cpp023.



Mason, W.L. (2002) Are irregular stands more windfirm? Forestry, 75 (4): 347-355.

Mason, B. (2006) Managing mixed stands of conifers and broadleaves in upland forests in Britain. Forestry Commission Information Note 83, Forestry Commission, Edinburgh.

Mason, W.L. (2008) Natural regeneration of Sitka spruce in the Forest of Ae: development over 25 years. Scottish Forestry, 62(2): 2-8.

Mason, B. and Kerr, G. (2004) Transforming even-aged conifer stands to continuous cover management. Forestry Commission Information Note 40. Forestry Commission, Edinburgh.

Mason, B., Kerr, G. and Simpson, J. (1999) What is Continuous Cover Forestry? Forestry Commission Information Note 29. Forestry Commission, Edinburgh.

Mason, B, Kerr, G., Pommerening, A., Edwards, C., Hale, S., Ireland, D. and Moore, R. (2004) Continuous cover forestry in British conifer forests. Forest Research Annual Report and Accounts 2003-2004.

Matthews, J.D. (1963) Factors affecting the production of seed by forest trees. Forestry Abstracts, 24: 1-13.

Milne, R. (2001) Land use change and forestry: The 1999 greenhouse gas inventory for England, Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland: 1990, 1995, 1998 and 1999, A.G. Salway et al. (eds) National Environmental Technology Centre, AEA Technology, Harwell.

Mitscherlich, G. (1963) Untersuchungen in Schlag- und Plenterwaldern. Allg. Forst Jagdz. 134: 1-12.

Moffat, A., Jones, B.M. and Mason, B. (2006) Managing brash on conifer clearfell sites. Forestry Commission Practice Note 13. Forestry Commission, Edinburgh.

Morison, J., Matthews, R., Perks, M., Randle, T., Vanguelova, E., White, M. and Yamulki, S. (2009) The carbon and GHG balance of UK forests: a review. Forestry Commission, Edinburgh. (unpublished)

Murphy, J., Sexton, D., Jenkins, G., Boorman, P., Booth, B., Brown, K., Clark, R., Collins, M., Harris, G. and Kendon, L. (2009) UK Climate Projections science report: Climate change projections.ISBN:978-1-906360-02-3.

http://ukclimateprojections.defra.gov.uk/content/view/824/517/



Murray, M.B., Smith, R.I., Leith, I.D., Fowler, D., Lee, H.S.J., Friend, A.D. and Jarvis, P.G. (1994) Effects of elevated CO₂, nutrition ad climatic warming on bud phenology in Sitka spruce (Picea *sitchensis*) and their impact on the risk of frost damage. Tree Physiology, 14: 691-706.

Nambiar, E.K.S. and Sands, R. (1993) Competition for water and nutrients in forests. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 23 (10): 1955-1968.

Nicoll, B.N., and Ray, D. (1996) Adaptive growth of tree root systems in response to wind action and site conditions. Tree Physiology, 16: 899-904.

Nilsson, U., Orlander, G. and Karlsson, M. (2006) Establishing mixed forests in Sweden by combining planting and natural regeneration – effects of shelterwood and scarification. Forest Ecology and Management, 237(1-3):301-311.

Nisbet, T.R. (2002) Implications of climate change: Soil and water. In: M.S.J. Broadmeadow (Ed) Climate Change: Impacts on UK forests. Forestry Commission Bulletin 125, Forestry Commission, Edinburgh.

Nixon, C.J. and Worrell, R. (1999) The potential for the natural regeneration of conifers in Britain. Forestry Commission Bulletin 120, Forestry Commission, Edinburgh.

Nyland, R.D. (1996) Silviculture: concepts and applications. McGraw-Hill, New York.

O'Hara, K.L. and Nagel, L.M. (2006) A functional comparison of productivity in even-aged stands and multiaged stands: a synthesis for *Pinus ponderosa*. Forest Science, 52(3):290-303.

Ohlson, D., McKinnon, G.A. and Hirsch, K.G. (2005) A structured decision-making approach to climate change adaptation in the forest sector. Forestry Chronicle, 81 (1): 97-103.

Ovington, J.D. (1954) A comparison of rainfall in different woodlands. Forestry, 27 (1): 41-53.

Page L.M., Cameron, A.D. and Clarke, G.C. (2001) influence of overstorey basal area on density and growth of advance regeneration of Sitka spruce in variably thinned stands. Forest Ecology and Management, 151: 25-35.

Peri, T., Korhonen, K. and Sairanen, A. (1990) Occurrence of *Heterobasidion annosum* in pure and mixed spruce stands in Southern Finland. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research, 5 (1-4): 113-125.

Peterken, G.F. (2003) Developing forest habitat networks in Scotland: In: The restoration of wooded landscapes. J.W. Humphrey, A.W. Newton, J. Latham, H. Gray, K.J. Kirby, C.J. Quine et al. (eds) Forestry Commission, Edinburgh, pp 85-92.



Petty, S.J., Garson, P.J., and MacIntosh, R. (1995) Kielder: the ecology of a man-made spruce forest. Papers presented at a symposium held at the university of Newcastle-upon-tyne, 20-21st September 1994. Forest Ecology and Management, Special Issue 72: 1-2.

Pitkanen, A., Tormanen, K., Kouki, J., Jarvinen, E. and Viiri, H. (2005) Effects of green tree retention, prescribed burning and soil treatments on pine weevil (*Hylobius abietis* and *Hylobius pinastri*) damage to planted Scots pine seedlings. Agricultural and Forest Entomology, 7(4):319-331.

Pitkanen, A., Kouki, J., Jarvinen, E., Viiri, H. and Martikainen, P. (2008) Effects of controlled burning and intensity of timber harvesting on the occurrence of pine weevils, *Hylobius* spp., in regeneration areas. Forest Ecology and Management, 255(3-4):522-529.

Poore, A. and Kerr, G. (2009) Continuous Cover Silviculture at the Stourhead (Western) Estate, Wiltshire, UK. Quarterly Journal of Forestry, 103:23-30.

Pratt, J. (2003) Stump treatment against *Fomes*. In Forest Research: Annual Report and Accounts 2001-2002. Forestry Commission, Edinburgh, pp. 76-85.

Price, D.T., Zimmermann, N.E., Van der Meer, P.J., Lexer, M.J., Leadley, P., Jorritsma, I.T.M., Schaber, J., Clark, D.F., Lasch, P., McNulty, S., Wu, J. and Smith, B. (2001) Regeneration in gap models: priority issues for studying forest responses to climate change. Climatic Change 51: 475-508.

Rambo, T.R. and North, M.P. (2009) Canopy microclimate response to pattern and density of thinning in a Sierra Nevada forest. Forest Ecology and Management, 257 (2): 435-442.

Rasmussen, A. (2002) The effects of climate change on the birch pollen season in Denmark. Aerobiologia 18: 253-265.

Ratcliffe, P.R. (1993) Biodiversity in Britain's forests. Forestry Commission, Edinburgh, pp 27.

Ray, D. and Nicoll, B.C. (1998) The effect of soil water-table depth on root-plate development and stability of Sitka spruce. Forestry, 71: 169-182.

Ray, D. (2008) Impacts of climate change on forestry in Scotland – a synopsis of spatial modelling research. Forestry Commission Research Note 101. Forestry Commission, Edinburgh.

Ray, D., Wainhouse, D., Webber, J. and Gardiner, B. (2008) Impacts of climate change on forests and forestry in Scotland. Forest Research Report compiled for Forestry Commission Scotland. (unpublished)



Redfern, D., Pratt, E., Gregory, C. and MacAskill, A. (2001) Natural infection of Sitka spruce thinning stumps in Britain by spores of *Heterobasidion annosum* and long-term survival of the fungus. Forestry, 74(1): 53-71.

Redfern, D. and Hendry, S. (2002) Climate change and damage to trees caused by extremes of temperature. In: Climate Change: impacts on UK Forests. Broadmeadow, M.S.J. (ed). Forestry Commission Bulletin 125. Forestry Commission, Edinburgh.

Renaud, J.P. and Nageleisen, L.M. (2004) Results from the European network for damage monitoring. Département de la santé des forêts, Bilan de la santé des forêts en 2004, 2005, 21p.

Reynolds, B. and Stevens, P.A. (1998) Assessing soil calcium depletion following growth and harvesting of Sitka spruce plantation forestry in the acid-sensitive Welsh uplands. Hydrological and Earth System Sciences, 2: 345-352.

Reynolds, B. (2004) Continuous cover forestry: possible implications for surface water acidification in the UK uplands. Hydrological and Earth System Sciences, 8 (3): 306-313.

Ridley-Ellis, D., Moore, J. and Lyon, A. (2008) Strength grading and the end user – lessons from the SIRT project at Napier University. Conference COST Action E53 "End user's need for wood material and products", 29-30 October, 2008. Delft, The Netherlands.

Roberts, G. and Crane, S.B. (1997) the effects of clearfelling established forestry on stream-flow losses from the Hore sub-catchment. Hydrological and Earth System Sciences, 1: 477-482.

Roetzer, T. and Chmielewski, F-M. (2000) Trends of the growing season in Europe. Arboreta Phaenologica, 43: 3-13.

Rolland, C., Petitcolas, V. and Michalet R. (1998) Changes in radial tree growth for *Picea abies*, *Larix decidua*, *Pinus cembra* and *Pinus uncinata* near the alpine timberline since 1750. Trees, 13: 40-53.

Rosén, K. (1984) Effects of clear-felling on runoff in two small watersheds in Central Sweden. Forest Ecology and Management, 9: 267-281.

Ryan, K.C. (2002) Dynamic interactions between forest structure and fire behaviour in boreal ecosystems. Silva Fennica, 36 (1):13-39.

Schoenholtz, S.H., Van Miegroet, H and Burger, J.A. (2000) A review of chemical and physical properties as indicators of forest soil quality: challenges and opportunities. Forest Ecology and Management, 138: 335-356.



Schroeder, L.M. and Eidmann, H.H. (1993) Attacks of bark- and wood-boring *Coleoptera* on snow-broken conifers over a two-year period. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research, 8: 257–265.

Schütz, J-P. (1997) Sylviculture 2: la gestion de forêts irregulièrs et melangées. Presses polytechniques et universitaires romandes. Lausanne, Switzerland, 178 pp.

Scott, J.H. and Reinhardt, E.D. (2001) Assessing crown fire potential by linking models of surface and crown fire behaviour. USDA Forest Service, Research Paper RMRS-29, 59 p.

Seidl, R, Rammer, W., Jäger, D., Currie, W.S., and Lexer, M.J. (2007) Assessing trade-offs between carbon sequestration and timber production within a framework of multi-purpose forestry in Austria. Forest Ecology and Management, 248: 64-79.

Seidl, R., Rammer, W., Lasch, P., Badeck, F-W., and Lexer, M.J. (2008) Does conversion of evenaged secondary coniferous forests affect carbon sequestration? A simulation study under changing environmental conditions. Silva Fennica, 42 (3): 369-386.

Smith, D.W. (1962) The Practice of Silviculture, Wiley, New York.

Sparks, T.H., Jeffree, E.P. and Jeffree, C.E. (2000) An examination of the relationship between flowering times and temperature at the national scale using long-term phenological records from the UK. International Journal of Biometeorology, 44: 82-87.

Sparks, T. and Gill, R. (2002) Climate change and the seasonality of woodland flora and fauna. In: Climate change: Impacts on UK forests. M.S.J. Broadmeadow (ed). Forestry Commission Bulletin 125, Forestry Commission, Edinburgh.

Spellerberg, I.F. and Sawyer, J.W.D. (1993) Biodiversity in plantation forests: Increasing levels and maintaining standards. Forestry Commission, Edinburgh (unpublished).

Spittlehouse, D.L. and Stewart, R.B. (2003) Adaptation to climate change in forest management. BC Journal of Ecosystems and Management, 4 (1):1-11.

Stocks, B.J., Lawson, B.D., Alexander, M.E., van Wagner, C.E., McAlpine, R.S., Lynham, T.J. and Dube, D.E. (1989) The Canadian forest fire danger rating system: an overview. The Forestry Chronicle, 65(4): 258-265.

Storaunet, K.O., Rolstad, J. and Groven, R. (2000) Reconstructing 100-150 years of logging history in coastal spruce forest (*Picea abies*) with special conservation values in central Norway. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research, 15: 591-604.



Straw, N. (1995) Climate change and the impact of the green spruce aphid, *Elatobium abietinum* (Walker), in the UK. Scottish Forestry, 49: 134-145.

Summers, R.W., Mavor, R.A., MacLennan, A.M. and Rebecca, G.W. (1999) The structure of ancient native pinewoods and other woodlands in the Highlands of Scotland. Forest Ecology and Management, 119: 231-245.

Sverdrup, H. and Rosen, K. (1998) Long-term base cation mass balances for Swedish forests and the concept of sustainability. Forest Ecology and Management. 10 (1-3): 221-236.

Tene, A., Tobin, B., Ray, D., Black, K. and Nieuwenhuis, M. (2009) Adaptability of forest species to climate change. Irish Timber and Forestry, 18 (2): 16-19.

Titus, B.D. and Malcolm, D.C. (1992) Nutrient leaching from the litter layer after clearfelling of Sitka spruce stands on peaty-gley soils. Forestry, 65 (4): 389-416.

UKWAS (2006) UK Woodland Assurance Standard, 2nd Edition. UKWAS, Edinburgh. (www.ukwas.org.uk)

Van Wagner, C.E. (1993) Prediction of crown fire behaviour in two stands of jack pine. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 23: 442-449.

Varner, III, J.M., Gordon, D.R., Putz, F.E. and Hiers, J.K. (2005) Restoring fire to long-unburned *Pinus palustris* ecosystems: novel fire effects and consequences for long-unburned ecosystems. Restoration Ecology, 13: 536-544.

von Gadow, K. (2000) Evaluating risk in forest planning models. Silva Fennica, 34 (2): 181-191.

Vospernik, S. and Reimoser, S. (2008) Modelling changes in roe deer habitat in response to forest management. Forest Ecology and Management, 255:530-545.

Wellpott, A. (2008) The stability of continuous cover forestry. PhD Thesis, University of Edinburgh, UK.

Westgarth-Smith, A.R., Leroy, S.A.G., Collins, P.E.F. and Harrington, R. (2007) Temporal variations in English populations of a forest insect pest, the green spruce aphid (*Elatobium abietinum*) associated with the North Atlantic Oscillation and global warming. Quarternary International, 173:153-160.



Willoughby, I., Evans, H., Gibbs, J., Pepper, H., Gregory, S., Dewar, J., Nisbet, T., Pratt, J., McKay, H., Siddons, R., Mayle, B., Heritage, S., Ferris, R. and Trout, R. (2004) Reducing pesticide use in forestry. Forestry Commission Practice Guide 15. Forestry Commission, Edinburgh

Woodcock, B.A., Leather, S.R. and Watt, A.D. (2003) Changing management in Scottish birch woodlands: a potential threat to local invertebrate biodiversity. Bulletin of Entomological Research, 93:159-167.

Worrell, R. (1996) The environmental impacts and effectiveness of different forestry ground preparation practices. SNH Research, Survey and Monitoring Report No 52, SNH, Battleby, UK.

Xu, Y-J., Röhrig, E. and Fölster, H. (1997) Reaction of root systems of grand fir (*Abies grandis* Lindl.) and Norway spruce (*Picea abies* Karst.) to seasonal waterlogging, Forest Ecology and Management, 93: 9-19.

Ziska, L.H., Teasdale, J.R. and Bunce, J.A. (1999) Future atmospheric carbon dioxide may increase tolerance to glyphosate. Weed Science, 47: 608-615.

Ziska, L.H. and Bunce, J.A. (2006) Plant responses to rising atmospheric carbon dioxide. In: Plant growth and climate change . J.I.L. Morison and M.D. Morecroft (eds). Blackwell Publishing, Oxford.